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. (gavel). . . The October 14 th meeting of the Maui County Planning
CHAIR BAISA:
Committee will come to order. Good morning.
COUNCILMEMBER MEDEIROS: Good morning.
CHAIR BAISA: My name is Gladys Baisa and I'm your Chair today. I'm your Upcountry
Council Member. And with me, I will note that we have a quorum present that I have
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two of my loyal and sturdy Committee Members here with me today. I have Member
Bill Kauakea Medeiros.
COUNCILMEMBER MEDEIROS: Aloha and good morning, Madam Chair.
CHAIR BAISA: Good morning, Bill. And we also have Michael Molina.
COUNCILMEMBER MOLINA: Good morning, Madam Chair.
CHAIR BAISA: Good morning, Michael. And that of course gives us a bare quorum and I'm
hoping that...at the present time, our Vice-Chair Member Johnson and Chair Riki
Hokama are excused. And we have no other Members of the Council present this
morning. The Chair would like to ask the people that are in the gallery or any other
Members or Staff or anybody that's here that has a cell phone or a pager let's, I just want
to remind you if you could please put it in the silent mode so that we won't have any
interruptions this morning from the Star-Spangled Banner or whatever cute ring you may
have on it. We also have with us this morning members of the Corporation Counsel. We
have Michael Hopper, our Deputy Corporation Counsel. Good morning, Mike. And
with us from the Executive Branch, we have Jeff Hunt, our Planning Director.
MR. HUNT: Good morning, Chair.
CHAIR BAISA: Good morning, Jeff. And also have my regular Committee Staff. I have David
Raatz, our Legislative Attorney and Clarita Balala, our Committee Secretary. Thank you,
Staff, for all the hard work you do for my Committee. We'll be accepting public
testimony in a few moments and those wishing to testify should sign up with the
Committee Staff up here. Clarita has the forms. And testimony will be limited to three
minutes and testifiers are requested to state their name for the record and to indicate who
they are representing.
Members, we have one item on our agenda today, something that most of us are very
familiar with. PC-40 Transient Vacation Rentals Legislation. I would suggest that the
Committee today focus on the revised B&B bill which I transmitted on September 30 th .
The bill is entitled, "A BILL FOR AN ORDINANCE AMENDING TITLE 19, MAUI
COUNTY CODE, RELATING TO ZONING AS IT PERTAINS TO BED AND
BREAKFAST HOMES". I just want to repeat that again. At this point, we are talking
only about bed and breakfast homes. This version of the bill incorporates revisions that
the Committee has voted for plus technical revisions. Before we receive comments from
the Department of Planning and begin our deliberations, I would now like to accept
public testimony. Without objection, the Committee will now accept public testimony on
PC-40.
COUNCILMEMBER MEDEIROS: No objection.
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CHAIR BALSA: Thank you very much. We have two testifiers signed up before the beginning
of the meeting today. We have Mr. Warren Watanabe. And Mr. Watanabe will be
followed by Peter Wilson. Mr. Watanabe. . . .(pause). . . Good morning, Warren.
.BEGIN PUBLIC TESTIMONY . .
MR. WATANABE: Good morning, Chairman Baisa and Members of the Committee. My name
is Warren Watanabe, Executive Director of Maui County Farm Bureau. The Maui
County Farm Bureau on behalf of Maui's farmers and ranchers appreciates this
opportunity to provide our opinion on this matter. We maintain our original position of
supporting the intent of B&Bs but strongly feel that existing law must be clarified and an
agri-tourism ordinance must be adopted in the County. We also believe it is critical to
take a step back and, and reconsider what agriculture is and what the real issue before us
before we move forward.
Is there a potential unintended consequence of increased land values in the Agriculture
District if B&Bs were allowed? As we continue to discuss this issue within the Farm
Bureau, this question of property value was raised. Sunday's Maui News had several ads
for ag lots on Maui. One in Haiku; 24-acre ag lot, 1.15 million or 47,916 per acre.
Another lot had 130 acres with 2 water meters; 3.69 million or 28,384 thousand [sic] per
acre. Both of these are ag lots. Is there any chance that a commercial farmer can afford
to buy these lands? Is there a chance that average farm incomes can afford the mortgage
that comes with these properties? These land values reflect the highest and best use of
the lands, and we are concerned that B&B operations on ag lands will elevate the
valuation of these properties as exemplified in these cases.
The Farm Bureau remains firm in our support of B&Bs in the Rural zoning. In such
areas farming is not a must but an option, and other activities such as roadside stands
selling...roadside stands selling products not grown on the property can be appropriate.
We respectfully, respectfully request the Council to reconsider the proposal to relocating
bed and breakfast in the Ag District. It is critical that the true intent of this district be
maintained...be maintained and meet Maui's desire for increased self-sufficiency.
I also want to add we still have concerns about the income level. And, you know, and
again, you know, we recognize that it was a suggestion of Farm Bureau in our proposed
ag definition. However, as, as you're well aware in HRS 205 any outside income that is
not directly related to the farm should be considered an accessory use and I think you
need to keep that in mind. Thank you.
CHAIR BALSA: Thank you very much, Mr. Watanabe. Members, questions for the testifier?
Member Johnson. The Chair would also like to note that Vice-Chair Johnson has joined
us. Thank you. Good morning, Jo Anne.
VICE-CHAIR JOHNSON: Thank you very much. Warren, one of the things because, well, you
just brought up the very subject that I was speaking to some other individuals about many
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times and particularly now with some of the problems with the bee colony collapse, with
other issues where the income is really not going to be there for people that are farming.
Do you also look at the possibility of including expenditures or when someone has some
kind of a hardship that prevents them from actually earning income from their farm that
that also be considered as one of the criteria for I guess the definition of this farm area?
MR. WATANABE: I think that should be taken into consideration. I mean for the Upcountry
farmers I mean a lot of their income is related to, to how much water we have. And you
always know that we are always in a drought situation. And, you know, we recognize
that the Board of Water Supply has excluded agriculture from this . this mandatory
cutbacks or voluntary cutbacks. However, it has to be put into consideration. Anytime
there is unforeseen circumstances, you know, that is beyond the farmers' controls, yeah,
that should...that should be considered because even in the Enterprise Zone that passed
this past legislative session, we had a proviso about force majeure instances.
VICE-CHAIR JOHNSON: Yeah. And, and the reason I think it's really important is because
even sometimes I know that people starting, for example, a Christmas Tree farm where
they will grow tress. They'll be at different stages of harvest. Many times the
expenditures that are really needed in order to get the agriculture operation going are far
in excess of any income and sometimes there is no income at all. So, if...and, and I
know that you may not or may, maybe perhaps you have discussed this with the Farm
Bureau, but I would like some kind of direction to, to look at that area. And if you have
any suggestions that we might consider as far as either income or do the individuals file
for perhaps like Federal crop damage or, you know, when those little notices go in the
paper and it says you're eligible for disaster relief when there's like the drought or I think
on the Big Island the vog. So, if, if you're able to offer anything now great, but if not I'd
look forward to it.
MR. WATANABE: Well, and I think it's something that, you know, we have a Farm Bureau
Board meeting this evening and, you know, it's been on discussion. We've talked to our
members and I think we are open to the dialogue of finding an income level that, you
know, can work.
VICE-CHAIR JOHNSON: Yeah. And, and besides income level can you look at expenditures
or other criteria? Because sometimes not all farm people will be on that, that maybe that
they've got expenses.
MR. WATANABE: Well, yeah, I mean, yeah, that, we also take that into consideration because
the reason why we came out, some background on the 2,500 was that in consideration of
the livestock industry. You know they, their, in their instance they can have a low net
return for, for their acreage and that's what we're trying to consider. It's difficult to
encompass everybody but we'll, you know, we will do our best to try to accommodate.
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VICE-CHAIR JOHNSON: I really appreciate that because I think that particularly right now
with fertilizer costs going up it's really going to be difficult for people to even in some
cases have income. Thanks so much, Warren.
MR. WATANABE: Thank you.
CHAIR BALSA: Any other questions for our testifier? Member Medeiros.
COUNCILMEMBER MEDEIROS: Mahalo, Madam Chair. Mr. Watanabe, thank you once
again for being here. I wanted to ask what is the Farm Bureau's perspective on smaller
ag lots such as four acres and lower... smaller? Because I think one time you gave the
definition of the Farm Bureau's ag operation as being growing crops and fiber to feed the
masses. Is that correct?
MR. WATANABE: That's correct.
COUNCILMEMBER MEDEIROS: Okay. So, I visited some small ag lots in Haiku, Pauwela,
Huelo, in that area and one lot was two acres ag. One acre was totally gulch and then the
other acre was where the home and the ohana was on, and they did some small gardening
to feed themselves and share with the neighbors and contribute some to the Food Bank.
What is the...and then the other one was four acres. They were trying to do their ag
operations. They had hundreds of palm trees that they were growing to supply the
landscape companies, and they got hit by disease and a lack of water and they lost
hundreds of trees. So what is the Farm Bureau's position on the smaller ag lots?
MR. WATANABE: What I stated in our testimony, I mean little bit background on the, on the
two acres lots too. We were involved in the development of the ag zoning ordinance and
this is I believe when Chris Hart was Planning Director. We worked closely with the
County on this. Farm Bureau did support two acre minimum ag lot size at that time, and
the reason being that we were, we were, we had members who for instance grew orchids
and they said, you know, it's, it's a possibility. And it still is a possibility with the
modem technology. I think the issue is whether that two-acre lot where it's located and
the topography and all of that. That's what going to really determine whether you can
make agriculture a success on those small acreage.
Another instance is you're all aware of the hydroponic operation in Kula. He started out
on three acres. Right now I believe he's expanding only to five acres, so again that's a
very small when you consider, you know, production agriculture is very small size.
Right now, I mean, I think that's why we support rural designation, because like I say it is
an option whether they're...the lot owner wants to do ag it can be and if they decide not
to do it, I mean it goes both ways. So that is our position right now. On the State level,
we've also looked at it. There may be revisions also to the State, you know, minimum ag
lot size.
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COUNCILMEMBER MEDEIROS: Thank you for that, Mr. Watanabe, for that explanation.
Yeah, I think the challenges with the small ag lots and the...as you mentioned the
location of those ag lots and the availability of ag water or even just water poses its
challenges to have ag operations. So, I'm glad that you folks see some flexibility in, in
that kind of scenario. I wanted to ask what you, you mentioned that, you pointed out
some examples of some ag property in the newspaper for sale -MR. WATANABE: Right.
COUNCILMEMBER MEDEIROS: --and one was about 44 acres.
MR. WATANABE: It was 24 and 130.
COUNCILMEMBER MEDEIROS: Oh, 24.
MR. WATANABE: Yeah.
COUNCILMEMBER MEDEIROS: Okay. And do you think that the value of this properties as
the one...values that you mentioned, you think the high cost of ag properties now is there
a cause that has contributed to the value of ag lots being as high as they are now?
MR. WATANABE: Well, I think it's basically just out to speculation. But I think it gets back to
I mean again our ag zoning ordinance. And, you know, again in history, you know, Farm
Bureau supported that. I mean we worked hard with the Council and the County
Administration on it. There are shortfalls to it but, you know, as you know no legislation
is perfect, and so I know there's been talk about relooking at that ag zoning and maybe,
maybe, you know, we probably, Farm Bureau would support relooking at it.
COUNCILMEMBER MEDEIROS: Okay. Thank you, Mr. Watanabe, it's always a learning
experience when you testify. Mahalo, Madam Chair.
CHAIR BAISA: Thank you, Member Medeiros. The Chair would like to note that Chair
Hokama, Member of this Committee has joined us. Good morning, Chair. And also that
Mr. Joe Alueta, the Administrative Planning Officer for the Planning Department, has
also joined us. And we also have sitting with us Scott Teruya who is our Regional...is
our . . .(ugh). . . Real Estate Property person...our expert. Any further questions for
Mr. Watanabe? If not, Mr. Watanabe, thank you very much. And, yes, the Chair does
intend as soon as time permits and we can hopefully get this bed and breakfast bill off the
table that we can begin to look at the definition of ag, because I'm beginning to realize
more and more that it is at the root of many of the other issues that we're dealing with.
So, thank you again.
MR. WATANABE: Thank you.
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CHAIR BALSA: Okay. Our next testifier is Peter Wilson. If anyone else is thinking or would
like to testify, the Chair would appreciate it if you would come and fill out a little form
up here so we know. If not, Mr. Wilson is the last person who has signed up to testify
this morning. Good morning, Mr. Wilson.
MR. WILSON: And good morning to you and everybody else, too. I live on two acres of land.
I built it, got it many years ago when it was just a horse, horse area. And my brother and
I got adjoining parcels and we...I have built a house there, because I used to work with
the United Nations and I have a lot friends in various parts of the world that come to
Hawaii and like to stay. And we like 'em to stay downstairs and we stay upstairs and no
more problem. And then also we've got a pretty good size family and also we found out
that when people are really have a hard time just to find someplace they love to come
stay with us and we love having 'ern, because they paid us money and that really helped.
And we were doing...and there, this was when before there were no rules. They just said
go ahead and do, do your thing which we did.
And we also wanted to do ag and so we planted all kinds of trees and bananas, and
avocadoes, and koa, you name it, around the property. But I can tell you this, I am not
making any money off of those things. The damn avocadoes maybe one tree will bear
good and then another one once in awhile and so on. And so bananas we have lots of
bananas and only a few now and then, which we ate. And so this income from the ag
stuff ain't happening. And I don't care how much water we put into it, I just don't know
if the koa trees will be big enough for us to ever cut down and make money from those or
if the avocadoes will ever get nice and drop, drop more for us and so on.
So, what we...we've also had when things were going good, we also had a guy working
in the garden taking care of all the trees and plants and what have you. And we had
another lady working with us who helped clean up the house and make sure that the
guests are well taken care of and so on. We don't have those people anymore and they
hurt. They've told us that. And we hurt because it's a hell of a lot more work for me at
my age to go out there and try take care of all the cutting and tender loving care that
plants need and which some of 'ern I don't even like. But, but anyway it's been, it's been
a wonderful place for my wife and Ito live. Our families and our friends that have stayed
with us have really enjoyed it too and as have our guests that have come and been guests
and paying guests. And we haven't had any of those for a long time now and we want to
be able to...try to get 'ern to come back. And I think now when the hotel rates are higher
than what we charge...we don't charge hardly anything really, but it helps pay the
expenses.
So, the fact that we've got an ag land. We got a good size house on two acres. It's a lot
of work to keep up and I can, I can testify to that, and we can sure use some extra help
and some extra money and I don't know what more I can say.
CHAIR BALSA: Thank you very much, Mr. Wilson. Members, questions for our testifier? If
not --7-
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COUNCILMEMBER MEDEIROS: Madam Chair?
CHAIR BALSA: --yeah, Member Medeiros.
COUNCILMEMBER MEDEIROS: Mahalo, Madam Chair. I just have one question and thank
you for being here to give your testimony. What area of Maui is your property?
MR. WILSON: It's the top of... Omaopio.
COUNCILMEMBER MEDEIROS: Omaopio.
MR. WILSON: Yeah.
COUNCILMEMBER MEDEIROS: Okay. Thank you for that information. Thank you, Madam
Chair.
CHAIR BALSA: Are there any . . .
MR. WILSON: If anybody wants to come to stay with us, let me know.
CHAIR BALSA: We charge for that commercial, sir. Thank you.
AUDIENCE: . . .(Laughter). . .
CHAIR BALSA: Is there anyone else in the gallery that would like to testify? Seeing somebody
approaching the podium here.
MR. CROLY: My name is Thomas Croly and I'm speaking on behalf of the Maui Vacation
Rental Association. And I just want to thank the, the Committee for this being the tenth
meeting that we're addressing the bed and breakfast bill. You see in the gallery several
members of, of the Maui Vacation Rental Association who are sitting back to allow this
Committee to, to do the work and hopefully button up this ordinance and, and move it on
so that this piece of legislation can help in what we're doing. I appreciate Warren's
comments particularly the support of the Farm Bureau for bed and breakfast, and, and I
understand the concerns that he has that, that we're not breaking the integrity of the Ag
District here. And we feel like the, the ordinance that's before you is in the spirit of the
Ag District and, and does support it. So, we hope that you'll find the same. Thank you.
CHAIR BAISA: Thank you very much, Mr. Croly. Members, questions for Mr. Croly? If not,
thank you very much. Please be sure to turn in your paper. Thank you very much. Is
there anyone else who would like to testify? Seeing no one approaching the podium, the
Chair with no objections from the Members would like to close public testimony.
COUNCILMEMBER MOLINA: No objections.
-8-
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COUNCILMEMBER MEDEIROS: No objections.
CHAIR BAISA: Thank you very much. We have closed public testimony.

. . .END OF PUBLIC TESTIMONY.. .
ITEM NO. 40 TRANSIENT VACATION RENTALS LEGISLATION (C.C. No. 08 61)
-

CHAIR BAISA: And now, Members, we need to get to work. As Mr. Croly very generously
pointed out, this is our tenth meeting and the Chair is of course very anxious and I know
you are and everyone else is that we wrap this up, because there are many, many matters
that are sitting in our Planning Committee that are very, very serious matters that we have
not been able to get to and the clock is, is running rapidly here as the end of the year
approaches. So with...Members, we need to begin our deliberations on the bill and
before we begin may I ask for a motion to recommend passage of the updated B&B bill
that I circulated on September 30th .
COUNCILMEMBER MOLINA: So moved.
VICE-CHAIR JOHNSON: So moved.
COUNCILMEMBER MEDEIROS: Second.
CHAIR BAISA: Jun ken po.
COUNCILMEMBER MOLINA: I'll yield to the Committee Vice-Chair.
CHAIR BAISA: Thank you very much. We have a motion by Vice-Chair Johnson, seconded by
Member Molina. Is there any discussion? Okay. Very good. To continue...do we have
to vote?
MR. RAATZ: No, not yet.
CHAIR BAISA: Not yet. We're going to vote at the end, right? Okay.
COUNCILMEMBER MEDEIROS: No.
CHAIR BAISA: Just want to make sure we procedurally don't mess anything up. You can tell I
just assume vote and get it over with, but anyway we have some more work to do, lots
more work to do. To continue our deliberations, I would now like the Planning
Department to return to the review of Mr. Hunt's correspondence dated June 27, 2008,
specifically on Page 3 of that document. Members, I hope that we all have been able to
locate it among the many, many papers that we have...June 27 th , Page 3, it's a letter from
-9-
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Mr. Hunt. June 27 th . We have two volumes of stuff today and it's the one that's
marked...
COUNCILMEMBER MEDEIROS: 8A?
CHAIR BALSA: Yeah, that's the guy. Yeah. That's what happens when these matters linger for
awhile, we collect an awful lot of documentation. I just want to make sure we're all in
the right spot before we start; otherwise, it's very difficult to follow. Okay. Mr. Hunt, if
you would please.
MR. HUNT: Thank you, Chair. The memo of June 27, 2008 on Page 3 discusses a cap or a
limit on the amount of B&Bs that would, would be allowed by the County. And again
this is on B&Bs only per the B&B bill. The idea behind caps is that it would set a limit
so that the message to the community is, yes, we are streamlining the proposal, the
permitting process but we're not opening the flood gates and there would be limits
There has been a lot of testimony that there was an atmosphere and erroneous
information that B&B permits and conditional permits or TVRs are just easy to get.
Don't worry about it. Go ahead and, and just start operating and then you can get the
permit later. And I think having a cap would send a message to the community that, no,
you do need, you do need a permit.
And there's also talk that having a cap would provide an incentive for people to apply
with the idea being that we're only going to allow so many of them, you better get your
application in or you may not get one. As a little bit of review, the Planning Department
looked at the Kauaian Institute Study of 2005 and analyzed the estimated illegal or
unpermitted TVRs including B&Bs that were operating by community planned districts,
and we took those percentages and applied those percentages on a community plan basis
to a number of 400, and that's where we came up with the numbers that are in the
June 27 th memo. Subsequent to that, and I believe we had the discussion with you
regarding this, I reviewed those numbers and there are two errors. So, the Hana number
should be 12 percent or 48 permits. The Makawao-Pukalani-Kula should be 10 percent
or 40 permits.
In discussions with the Committee there was some concerns that some of the numbers
were too high particularly, as I understand it, particularly Hana and Makawao and Paia.
We went back and, and looked at the percentages of existing dwellings to see if perhaps
if that would be an alternative to use. And the percentages of existing dwellings in Hana
it goes rather low. If we went off the percentages of existing dwellings the number
would be eight permits. In Makawao, the number would actually go up. It would go up
to 80 permits. In Paia, based again on existing dwellings as a percentage the number
would drop to 40. So, those numbers, in my mind, just my professional opinion those
numbers don't work really well either.
A third option would be to, and it's not based on science or anything it's just to take the
numbers in the June 27 th memo as corrected and just merely cut 'em in half. And that
- 10 -
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would bring Hana down to 24, Makawao to 20, and Paia to 54. And just again
empirically off the top of my head that, that feels like reasonable numbers. There's no
science behind it, I'll admit. That would reduce the total caps by 98. So, the total limit
on B&Bs that the County would be approving would be reduced to 302 at that point.
So, those are some options. We could go with the percentages of the Kauaian Institute
Study; we could go with percentages off existing dwellings; or we could go with the last
numbers that I just gave you or something else whatever the Committee is comfortable
with.
CHAIR BAISA: Thank, thank you very much, Mr. Hunt. Members, comments, questions?
Member Molina.
COUNCILMEMBER MOLINA: Thank you, Madam Chair. Good morning, Mr. Director.
Again, just for clarification. So the last suggestion you've made with regards to
302 permits, Paia and Haiku would be 54 permits; Makawao-Pukalani-Kula, 20 permits;
and Hana, 24 permits.
MR. HUNT: Correct.
COUNCILMEMBER MOLINA: Okay. And can you give us also the numbers for the other
community plan regions such as Kihei-Makena, Wailuku-Kahului, and West Maui?
MR. HUNT: Kihei-Makena is 25 percent based on the Kauaian Institute Study and that's 100
permits. Wailuku-Kahului is 4 percent and that's 16 permits. West Maui is 22 percent or
88 permits.
COUNCILMEMBER MOLINA: Okay. Thank you. Thank you, Madam Chair.
CHAIR BAISA: Members? Member Medeiros.
COUNCILMEMBER MEDEIROS: Mahalo, Madam Chair. In my discussions with the Hana
Advisory Committee and also with a group working on the B&Bs, well, the short-term
vacation rentals in the Hana District, the East Maui District mostly the Hana area, it is
their recommendation, Madam Chair, and I'm not sure what the Planning Department's
feelings are on this that, that number be determined by the community, likewise Molokai
and Lanai. So, I'm not sure if the question or the comments should be directed to the
Planning Department at this point. Mr. Director, what would be your thoughts on that?
CHAIR BAISA: Mr. Hunt.
MR. HUNT: Well, we, we fully support having community input in this, in this process. The
way the language is worded is at the beginning of the paragraph . . . (change tape, start
1B). . . we're suggesting so many permits and I believe Member Johnson actually
suggested that that wording be revised and we support that revision. And then it's
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important that it says as further restricted by applicable community plans. So I think
what we would be doing under this scenario is we'd be setting an ultimate limit, and if
the community plan or the community is going to decide through the community plan
processing they want to bring that down the law allows for that. It specifically mentions
it.
COUNCILMEMBER MEDEIROS: And the community plan you're talking about is the one
that hasn't been established yet?
MR. HUNT: Either.. .
COUNCILMEMBER MEDEIROS: Or is it the existing one?
MR. HUNT: Well, either way. There's...for example Paia doesn't have a number -COUNCILMEMBER MEDEIROS: Right.
MR. HUNT: --right now, but Paia has very strict language about we shouldn't allow B&Bs
along the shoreline. B&B should only be owner-occupied. So those are restrictions that
could further reduce the numbers, but these numbers that we're proposing aren't
guarantees. And then the other way we could limit it is the community could conceivably
come in with an actual number perhaps say we only feel that instead of 20 we only want
10 or whatever.
COUNCILMEMBER MEDEIROS: Okay. Because in the case of Molokai and Lanai where
they don't have a number of permits is that because their community plan doesn't specify
that?
MR. HUNT: That's because they retain...the Planning Commissions wished to or is
recommending to retain the conditional permit process for all B&Bs, and we can
understand wanting, we can understand the Planning Commission wanting to have that
control and oversight. But it's contrary to the streamlining of the permitting process
which is one of the criticisms we've heard about this whole process right from the very
beginning.
COUNCILMEMBER MEDEIROS: Okay. Now, the numbers that were proposed in your
June 27, 2008 correspondence is there an update or a more accurate accounting of the
number of residential units in, in the district?
MR. HUNT: The existing numbers?
COUNCILMEMBER MEDEIROS: Yes.
MR. HUNT: Existing residences?
- 12 -
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COUNCILMEMBER MEDEIROS: Yes.
MR. HUNT: Yes. The Real Property Tax people gave us a handout. And that, that was my
reference to the percentages that I offered based on existing dwelling units. So, if, if we-do you want me continue?
COUNCILMEMBER MEDEIROS: Well, for my district, right, would you give us an idea what
the real property tax numbers are for Hana?
MR. ALUETA: Madam Chair and Councilmember Medeiros, these are from the numbers that
we worked out with Scott Teruya from the Real Property. For the Hana District, there
was about 855 residences which represented about 1.88 percent or less, just less than
2 percent of the total number of residential units or structures and that's for the Hana
District. Again, my understanding is, and Scott can correct me if I'm wrong, is that the
way he does this is that these are just for single-family residences...single residential
structures and farm dwellings in the Rural and Ag District. Okay. And it does not
include, counts for like commercial buildings or for like apartment complexes.
COUNCILMEMBER MEDEIROS: I see.
MR. ALUETA: And so, and in discussion with him say you had an ohana, if you had a house
and an ohana, separate ohana on a property that was counted as two structures or two
residential units. If you had an attached ohana meaning upstairs is the main dwelling and
downstairs was the ohana unit, it was still...it was only counted as one structure.
COUNCILMEMBER MEDEIROS: I see. Okay. Thank you for that. And I think I have a copy
of that same report because in Hana, I guess in all the districts there were two PIT
numbers 1 and 5. And I guess the 1 is Improved Residential and the 5 is Rural and Ag.
And there was a breakdown for Hana of 161 Improved Residential and 694 Rural and Ag
lots, which would, which total the number that you gave 855. So what does the
1.88 percent represent?
MR. ALUETA: I believe it represents the...total percentage of...when you, when you add up all
the different districts together. So of all the Maui, of all the districts within this, like the
total of...say 5,000 -COUNCILMEMBER MEDEIROS: So, the...
MR. ALUETA: --that represents that, that 855 represents just less than 2 percent of the total
dwelling units on the island of Maui.
COUNCILMEMBER MEDEIROS: Okay. So . . .
MR. ALUETA: Sorry, County of Maui because Molokai is also included.
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COUNCILMEMBER MEDEIROS: Oh, I see. Correct. And Lanai. Okay. Thank you for that
information, Department. Mahalo, Madam Chair.
CHAIR BAISA: Thank you. Member Johnson.
VICE-CHAIR JOHNSON: Thank you very much for, you know, trying to kind of I guess bring
us to some sort a rationale for putting in these numbers. I frankly think myself I look at
the numbers that you just gave us with the 24 and, you know, the 20 and 54, those
changes, and the 302 seems like at least a fair, fair number. My question would be
because these are people that would be coming in let's say for the first time or through
this new process instead of going other than Molokai and Lanai, instead of going the
Conditional Use Permit route, what will happen in your mind with those individuals that
now have been granted Conditional Use Permits or use, Special Use Permits within these
community plan areas that we've already addressed? How will that play into these
numbers? Are these in addition to those types of permits and will those permits run out
their natural course and expire and then roll over into this? I'm trying to get my mind
around this transition and how it's actually going to work.
MR. HUNT: If the Council adopts the proposed legislation with the expanded definition of a
bed and breakfast to include the ohana, then a number of those conditional permits will
then be eligible through the bed and breakfast proposal. So I think for a number of
people the process will be streamlined. At the same time, the Council if they adopt
what's proposed now would eliminate the lessee. So some of those are then going to get
kicked to the conditional permit process or some other permit process as we go down the
road in the future. I think probably more of them will. The net gain will be towards the
B&B. From our statistics there's more owners onsite than managers.
VICE-CHAIR JOHNSON: Okay. So, for those individuals that fit the basic criteria here would
they then have to file a new application and stand in line for one of these permits?
MR. HUNT: That's not our--I'm sorry.
VICE-CHAIR JOHNSON: Yeah. I'm just trying to understand 'cause it kind of seems a little
unfair. Somebody's gone through all the expense and, you know, now there's perhaps an
easier way to do this for them and then especially where there's a cap, and now all of a
sudden, you know, they might be left out in the cold. So, I'm just trying to be fair to
everybody and particularly those people that have gone through all that expense to do
that.
MR. HUNT: And, and we agree with that concern. We've had conversations with our legal
counsel about introducing some language that would make it clear that if you have a
conditional permit and application that's pending and it meets the definition of a bed and
breakfast under the new ordinance, then you could merely be processed under the new
ordinance and you wouldn't have to reapply or pay new fees. I mean it certainly would,
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it doesn't make sense to streamline the legislation and then make people go through a
whole nother process again.
VICE-CHAIR JOHNSON: Yeah. And then those individuals that have already let's say 'cause I
know we just did some this year that are I guess by definition could fall into this bed and
breakfast category. If let's say they were granted a permit and it expires in three years
but let's say all of these permits have been capped out, I mean I'm just throwing it out for
conjecture. If they're capped and that person has now a Conditional Use Permit you
would still allow them to go through the Conditional Use Permit process irrespective of
this particular process?
MR. HUNT: I think it raises an interesting issue under the scenario if somebody has a
conditional permit. Without reaching the cap we would just merely administrate the
extension of the conditional permit as a bed and breakfast at that time. Now, under the
scenario that we've maxed out our caps, you know, if the law says we can only issue so
many B&B permits I suppose we'd have to come to Council and revisit it. If we're
maxing out our cap one of the issues is the cap itself needs to be reexamined.
VICE-CHAIR JOHNSON: Yeah. And, and because and especially with Molokai, Lanai, and
now with Mr. Medeiros request for possible consideration for I guess, you know, those
areas being able to either apply maybe not necessarily in his area but because they would
still be utilizing the Conditional Use Permit process that process is not going to die. That
process will remain because there's other issues with Conditional Use Permits
irrespective of B&Bs or TVRs. So, I'm, I'm trying to understand if, if let's say we put in
these caps but then people still have those permits, the Conditional Use Permits, for
perhaps a transient vacation rental or for what we would now define as a B&B and the
cap is on there. I'm trying to figure how . .(clears throat). . . we would treat those
individuals fairly.
CHAIR BALSA: Mr. Hunt, wouldn't it be possible with a simple number like 302 possible
permits to have this in a computer where those that are already licensed would be on the
list and therefore reduce the total number available so that they don't get lost in the
process? I mean I don't see this as a major issue.
MR. HUNT: I think that's a good suggestion and we can look into that. I agree with the Chair's
analysis that I don't anticipate this as a major issue at this time. I met recently with the
Chair of the MVRA or the President and neither one of us expects the cap to actually be
reached in the near future. But we think it's a good, I think it's a good policy to have a
cap.
VICE-CHAIR JOHNSON: Yeah. I really appreciate that because I think then the question was
raised to me about, well, are you still going to continue Conditional Use Permits through
the same process as a second door to go through in addition to this. And I said no I don't
think so, you know, except for Molokai and Lanai. And is that correct that they would be
using the Conditional Use Permit process?
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CHAIR BAISA: Corp. Counsel is trying to say something. Excuse me, Director Hunt.
MR. HOPPER: Sorry, I didn't mean to cut you off, if you want to...okay. I was just going to
note that a Conditional Use Permit is, is right now it's not a bed and breakfast permit.
They're not the same thing so if you got a Conditional Use Permit you wouldn't be
counted on this cap even if you met the definition because it's a cap of bed and breakfast
permits not Conditional Use Permits. Now, if Conditional Use Permits are eliminated as
is proposed right now you would need to come to some sort of method of treating
existing Conditional Use Permits and that's for I think a future discussion that would
determine how those people would go. And you could have the option of someone
whose currently under a Conditional Use Permit whether you keep it or not allowing
them to if they so choose to apply for a bed and breakfast permit if they believe that
would be an easier route for them to go or if they're, they have pending applications.
And then right now, in addition you would, you would want to determine how you would
treat existing bed and breakfast permits that are held, for example, by lessees because
those are going to be...or stand to be eliminated you would want to come to some sort of,
some sort of effective date language if that ends up being what your proposal is. But as
far as caps I wouldn't see Conditional Use Permits counting against the bed and breakfast
permit cap seeing as they're not bed and breakfast permits they're Conditional Use
Permits. They're under a separate section of the law.
VICE-CHAIR JOHNSON: Okay. And, and that was I guess what the Chair was saying is that
those numbers then...and correct me if I'm wrong, Madam Chair, but those in terms of
the number of counts that would be just giving us a count of what we have currently and
then, you know, those that are eligible for B&B. But would you want them, Madam
Chair, to count against this 302 or be in addition to?
CHAIR BAISA: If, if it's legal and we can do it, I think that if we have...and then we don't
have very many. How many do we have? Isn't it something like 12?
MR. HUNT: Approximately.
VICE-CHAIR JOHNSON: Yeah.
CHAIR BAISA: Yeah, I think I spoke with the MVRA person and he said there were only 12.
MR. HUNT: No, not approximately. Exactly.
VICE-CHAIR JOHNSON: Exactly.
CHAIR BAISA: Okay. All right. So, you know, it's a very small number of permits. I think
it's a manageable thing. And I personally would like to see the people that are operating
and have been doing a good job, haven't caused any problems to be able to come in under
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the new law and apply for a permit like everybody else now that they have, you know,
had a conditional permit and now have proven that they are good. And if they fit in this
new process and meet the definitions they should be able to apply. So, I think we should
save slots for them.
VICE-CHAIR JOHNSON: Yeah. And, and could you tell me of the applications 'cause those
are the ones that have been approved of the ones that you've got that are still in the mill.
How many approximately are there that are going through the Conditional Use Permit?
MR. HUNT: There's approximately 58 that are pending.
VICE-CHAIR JOHNSON: Okay. So . . .
MR. HUNT: And 33 percent of those have the owners onsite; 13 percent have a manager onsite.
So that leaves about 54 percent with no one onsite.
VICE-CHAIR JOHNSON: Okay. All right. That gives me a better idea. So then I was thinking
that we had way more applications than that. Okay.
MR. HUNT: And let me clarify that's an estimate based on a survey of about 40 out of those 58
so that's not -VICE-CHAIR JOHNSON: Okay.
MR. HUNT: --absolute, exact numbers.
VICE-CHAIR JOHNSON: Okay. Well, Madam Chair, I'd be in favor of then in addition to the
capping of these permits if we have to add in some kind of language that, you know,
would, would at least allow those individuals that are eligible to not be harmed because
we're changing the law, 'cause they've already spent so much money for the Conditional
Use Permit.
CHAIR BAISA: Thank you very much, Member Johnson, I share your concern. You know
these folks have really gone through a very arduous process, a very expensive process,
and I'd like to see us, you know, make sure that like you say not be harmed by the new
law. Any other comments? Member Molina.
COUNCILMEMBER MOLINA: Thank you, Madam Chair. Mr. Director, again, clarification,
so these are 58 applications, pending applications for bed and breakfasts.
MR. HUNT: For conditional permits.
COUNCILMEMBER MOLINA: Conditional permits. Okay. This would be for either bed and
breakfasts or TVRs?
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CHAIR BAISA: He gave us the statistics. Was it 33 percent bed and breakfast?
COUNCILMEMBER MEDEIROS: No...owners onsite.
MR. HUNT: These would be conditional permits that don't meet today's definition of a, of a
bed and breakfast.
CHAIR BAISA: Yeah.
MR. HUNT: Some of those could very likely meet the new definition.
COUNCILMEMBER MOLINA: Thus the 33...and then the 33 percent that have applicants,
who have owners onsite and the 13 percent who have managers.
MR. HUNT: And keep in mind we get all sorts of subtle variations.
COUNCILMEMBER MOLINA: Right.
MR. HUNT: You may have an owner onsite but there may...they're not, all exactly the same.
So, I'm not saying that all 33 percent just 'cause they're requesting or they involve the
owner onsite will meet the new definition, but I think a large majority of them will.
COUNCILMEMBER MOLINA: Okay. Thank you. That adds a lot more clarity to the issue
here in regards to caps. Thank you, Madam Chair. Thank you, Mr. Hunt.
CHAIR BAISA: I think another thing that will help with the numbers and, you know, people get
real nervous when we talk about this because they say oh, well, this is going to get out of
control and it's going to proliferate and take over everything. Really it's a small number
when you look at our total housing units and you look at the number that we're talking
about in terms of a cap. It really is not that big a deal. And any other comments?
Member Hokama.
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: Question for the Department, please. Earlier you mentioned
in your response to Mr. Medeiros regarding community plans or community plan regions
that whether it's the existing or the proposed revised plans that would be one of the
documents the Department would rely on regarding I guess recommendations or how it
bases its decisions on those who would be applying for these permits. Let me take it to
the next level. What if it's in contrary to the General Plan?
MR. HUNT: If we believe it's contrary to the General Plan, then we would either not approve it
or not recommend approval depending on the circumstances.
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: Irregardless of the community plan document?
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MR. HUNT: Well, the community plan in theory should be consistent with the General Plan so
hopefully we're not finding it inconsistent. Well, we would, we would look at both I
guess is the answer. You have to comply with the community plan. You have to comply
with the General Plan. If either one of 'em seems to indicate that the proposal is not
compliance we would recommend or deny the permit.
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: I just bring that up because we've been reminded of the
General Plan's current direction of not expanding the visitor industry so I'm assuming
that is...unit counts also. But just one, one question for the Department. I view permits
as a discretionary decision given to, to a body with jurisdiction and responsibility. It has
always been that it is not . . . (short pause). . . you know, conditional permits are not to be
viewed as something that 99 percent gets approved. It should be conditional permits
rarely get approved if anything, just like variances. We just bastardize our whole County
Code if we can always exempt or go around what we create from general public law
ordinances. So, does the Department view it the same way or that it's more the rule than
the exception of the law?
MR. HUNT: We share your concerns with the conditional permit process. If you analyze the,
the standards for a conditional permit it speaks to uniqueness. It speaks to not having any
analysis ahead of time of the impacts. And so it looks to us like it's, it's a loophole and if
you are intending to allow a series of conditional permits, you should merely change the
law to allow that use rather than using the conditional permit process. Just to remind
everyone that what we're talking about today is B&Bs and they wouldn't be subject to
the conditional permit.
The, the argument that the Department is making and it's based on a lot of public input
that we should streamline B&Bs. We set up clear criteria. And then I agree with you that
it's still discretionary but we're...it's a matter of degrees and we're removing the amount
of discretion down to a reasonable level where we can administrate it and then the, the
permitting system is streamlined. The conditional permit would still be a very laborious
process.
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: I appreciate your response, Director Hunt. My, my concern
is that I hope the tone isn't that if you apply for a permit you're going to get a permit.
That shouldn't be the case.
MR. HUNT: Let me give you the breakdown on the recommendations to the Planning
Commission in the last year since we started processing permits. There's been I believe
12 permits that have gone to the Planning Commission and we've recommended denial
on seven of them.
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: And Council has approved all of 'ern.
MR. HUNT: No, these are at the Planning Commission level so they haven't come to you yet.
And just so, so the people in the audience don't think we're doing something outrageous.
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The reason we've recommended denials because of policies in the community plans,
number one, or they didn't meet standards.
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: And I appreciate you making that distinction because
Council rarely in my tenure turns down conditional permits. It's like automatic.
MR. HUNT: And to be fair to Council, I don't think the Planning Department has recommended
denial to the Council. So, it puts the Council in an awkward position where these
recommendations are coming up for approval from the Department, from the Planning
Commission. We're setting kind of a new, a new tone. More recently, you're going to
start receiving recommendations of denial both from the Planning Department and the
Planning Commission. And if the Council so determines I think it will give you more
support to deny some of these that don't meet the definition or don't meet the community
plan provisions.
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: One last question for Corp. Counsel, please.
CHAIR BAISA: Sure.
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: We've had situations in the past of going through the
conditional permit process whereby we've been taken to court, because it is a decision
based for a single unique situation and it's not applied generally over all parameters. Is
this still going to be a problem for the County regarding decisions?
CHAIR BAISA: Mr. Hopper.
MR. HOPPER: There's a couple of cases I'm aware of where the, the County has been sued for
Conditional Use Permits. One was a while ago, the Kaahumanu case and that involved a
determination that a Conditional Use Permit is not considered a legislation action. It's
considered administrative approval. That did not mean and still does not mean that the
Council does not have an extremely large amount of discretion in granting or denying
those permits. The court simply said that the Council Members were not entitled to
absolute legislative immunity in that particular case dealing with that particular
Conditional Use Permit.
And then the more recent case which is on appeal to the Ninth Circuit and I can't talk
about much. The District Court gave an opinion that there is a large amount of discretion
with Conditional Use Permits by Council and in that particular case the government
could not be...the County could not be estopped because there was, because of the
discretionary nature of the Conditional Use Permit. And I think to have some insight into
exactly the legal ramifications of a review of a Conditional Use Permit reading that
decision would be helpful though it's not a final decision since it's under appeal at the
Ninth Circuit right now.
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As it stands now I would say that Conditional Use Permits have...grants the Council a
large amount of discretion. And even in the Kaahumanu decision where it was held that
those permits are not legislative acts that they're administrative approvals, the court did
say that in a given situation if the Council would decide to grant a Conditional Use
Permit that would not have any legal effect on their ability to subsequently deny another
Conditional Use Permit. The court was pretty clear on that and that was a Ninth Circuit
decision so that's a legally binding decision. So as it stands now you do have an
extraordinary amount of discretion in dealing with Conditional Use Permits in making
your decisions.
It's, it's certainly not a situation where you need to find a reason to deny. Rather the
language is, is written in a manner that requires you to make certain findings and for the
applicant to meet a burden of proving that they are actually entitled to the permit and I
think I've said that before.
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: Thank you, Mr. Hopper. Thank you, Chairman.
CHAIR BAISA: Thank you, Member Hokama. Members, any questions, more questions?
Member Molina.
COUNCILMEMBER MOLINA: Thank you, Madam Chair. Just for Director Hunt, so just for
further clarification on...when you receive a denial on an application from the Maui
Planning Commission you do not send those to the, to the Council. Am I correct?
MR. HUNT: No, they, they will be coming to you.
COUNCILMEMBER MOLINA: They still do, you still send 'em even though the Commission
does recommend denial. How about the Department stance have you ever had situations
where you recommend approval and the Commission goes the other way and then you
forward that to the Council as well?
MR. HUNT: On conditional permits?
COUNCILMEMBER MOLINA: Uh-huh.
MR. HUNT: Not that I'm aware of. But throughout Planning that's not that rare.
COUNCILMEMBER MOLINA: You wouldn't have some numbers available would you?
MR. HUNT: On conditional permits or?
COUNCILMEMBER MOLINA: Well, on the cases where you've had...you've had conflicts
between the Commission and yourselves in terms of approving. You know say you, you
approve something and the Commission denies it.
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MR. HUNT: Not off the top of my head. Regarding the conditional permits, at this point, and to
correct myself there's been 11 that we...that the Planning Commission has made
recommendations on. They have accepted our recommendation on all 11 of those, and
so, seven of those will be for denials. And just to follow up on that a little bit just to give
you a flavor of what's going, gone on in our community over the last several years that
the 12 conditional permits that the Council has approved, 11 out of 12 either involved a
manager or owner onsite; mostly owners. Only one out of 11 did not have anyone on
site.
The permit applications that we've gotten more recently out of the 11 recommendations
going to Council now, seven denials; six of those have no one onsite at all. So there's
been kind of change in the applications that have come in, and I believe it's because of
the lack of enforcement and the non-enforcement policy. And so it kind of sent a
message to the community that anything goes and that is reflected by the type of
applications we're getting, and then that is now reflected in the, the amount of denials
that we're recommending. If the applications were more in line with the previous
approvals, the percentage of denials would be a lot lower.
COUNCILMEMBER MOLINA: Okay. Thank you for that. So, just so people don't get the
impression that I guess the Department just sort of rubber stamps everything, and I
appreciated that clarification that you guys, you know, you go...you make them go
through a stringent process. Another scenario that I'm just kind of thinking at the top of
my head with regards to, for example, this ordinance possibly being completed by, well,
well, before maybe the General Plan. And I can foresee some potential, I don't want to
use the conflict, but maybe the, the GPAC will consider, you know, this ordinance should
it, you know, be, should it pass before the completion of the General Plan with the
direction in terms of the visitor industry that we had talked about. I guess it would seem
that the GPAC as we mentioned earlier is looking at, you know, sort of curtailing the
visitor industry in I guess rural areas and ag areas whereas if the bed and breakfast bill
passes before the General Plan I'm kind of wondering about the direction the GPAC will
then take. I mean will they feed off of what occurs with this ordinance or will they stay,
stay the course, if you will, with what they believe or the majority of members believe in
terms of policy.
MR. HUNT: My experience from working with the GPAC is they'll stick to their opinions
regardless of the legislation up here. The, the policies, the draft policies that have been
recommended by the GPAC I don't believe in any way are inconsistent with approval of
the bill that's before you now. They do speak to things like not expanding the visitor
industry beyond where it's already located in terms of hotels in our resort areas. And
specifically on TVRs they speak to setting up clear criteria and then enforcing it but they
don't get into anything very specific beyond that. I think this B&B legislation as
proposed is consistent with those draft policies that are coming your way.
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COUNCILMEMBER MOLINA: Okay. Thank you. That was I guess pretty much my question
on that indirectly if you will. So, okay, well, that is good to know. Thank you, Madam
Chair.
CHAIR BAISA: Thank you very much. Members, any more comments on this? The Chair is of
course very interested in the feelings of the group, as we have had several proposals put
before us for numbers. If anyone would like to make a motion as to which numbers we
would like to adopt? Member Johnson. . . . (change tape, start 2A).. .
VICE-CHAIR JOHNSON: Madam Chair, I move to under...this would be I guess it's on Page 3
of the June 27, 2008 memo that we received from Mr. Hunt. At the language where it
says Section Q, the County shall be restricted in approving permits for bed and breakfast
homes as distributed per the following community plan regions, and as further restricted
by the applicable community plan: Hana, 24; (2) Kihei-Makena, 100; (3) MakawaoPukalani-Kula, 20; (4) Paia-Haiku, 54; (5) Wailuku-Kahului, 16; (6) West Maui, 88
permits; (7) Molokai, not limited; (8) Lanai, not limited.
COUNCILMEMBER MOLINA: Second for discussion.
CHAIR BAISA: Do we have a second?
COUNCILMEMBER MOLINA: Second for discussion.
CHAIR BAISA: Member Molina. We have a motion by Member Johnson and a second by
Member Molina. And, Ms. Johnson, I'd really appreciate it if you would repeat the
introductory language before the numbers. I kind of lost you.
VICE-CHAIR JOHNSON: Right. And I just because this was, you know, a little bit different
from the language that was proposed originally, I just said the County shall be restricted
in approving permits for bed and breakfast homes as distributed per the following
community plan regions and as further restricted by the applicable community plan. And
it was just to get away from the language that approval was I guess sort of where we were
headed.
CHAIR BAISA: Okay. Okay. Let me repeat that and I hope I got it straight. The County shall
be restricted in approving permits for bed and breakfast homes and distributed, and then
we've got the per the following community plans and further restricted by the applicable
community plan and then the numbers.
VICE-CHAIR JOHNSON: Right.
CHAIR BAISA: Okay.
VICE-CHAIR JOHNSON: Yes.
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CHAIR BAISA: And you don't make reference in the introductory legislation to the total?
VICE-CHAIR JOHNSON: No, I didn't make reference to the total because, you know, if you
just add up the numbers and plus with Molokai and Lanai -CHAIR BAISA: Not saying . . .
VICE-CHAIR JOHNSON: --using a different one I didn't want to put in the total.
CHAIR BAISA: Thank you very much Members, discussion on the motion?
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: May we have the numbers -CHAIR BAISA: Yes.
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: --that's been revised, please.
CHAIR BAISA: Yes. Hana, 24; Kihei-Makena, 100; Makawao-Pukalani-Kula, 20; Paia-Haiku,
54; Wailuku-Kahului, 16, no I'm...yeah, I'm in the right place; West Maui, 88; and
Molokai and Lanai not restricted or not limited. And that does total up to 302 but I
understand what Member Johnson is saying, since we don't have numbers for Lanai and
Molokai it's better not to fill those in. Any comments, Members? Member Johnson.
VICE-CHAIR JOHNSON: The reason that I, I kind of like the last suggestion that was made by
Mr. Hunt was because some of the concern raised in the community, in these
communities about a proliferation, and granted some of these numbers as overall total of
all living units in Maui County are not significant, I would say that this is something
that's a beginning. And certainly if Hana Advisory Committee or any other group of
individuals is not comfortable due to either their community plan or due to other concerns
about perhaps where these may be located, they're going to come out and certainly make
that known to the Planning Department at the time the permit is applied for. And I'm
assuming that there will be some type of notification given so that individuals in those
areas could further voice any objections or concerns to these particular accommodations.
Thank you.
CHAIR BAISA: Members, any additional comments? If not, seeing no hands waving, all those
in favor of the motion please say aye.
COUNCIL MEMBERS: Aye.
CHAIR BAISA: Opposed, no? The motion carries with five ayes, all Members present. Thank
you very much, Members. I think that is a very important step ahead.
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VOTE:

AYES: Councilmembers Hokama, Medeiros, and Molina, Vice-Chair
Johnson, and Chair Baisa.
NOES: None.
ABSTAIN: None.
ABSENT: None.
EXC.: None.

MOTION CARRIED.
ACTION: Recommending APPROVAL to limit the number of permits for
bed and breakfast homes for each community plan region.
CHAIR BAISA: Okay. Director Hunt, you want to complete the items on your memo or are we
done?
MR. HUNT: We have a couple other items that we'd like to bring to your attention and this was
discussed earlier in regards to pending applications, and this is not in your memo so we'll
try and work through this as best we can.
CHAIR BAISA: Surely.
MR. HUNT: The Department suggests that we add language under Section 6 of the bill that
would read, "Any pending application for a conditional permit that meets the definition
of a bed and breakfast home per this ordinance may be processed in accordance with
Chapter 19.64." The intent of this provision again would make it clear that if you have a
conditional permit that is being processed right now and it meets the new definition of the
bed and breakfast home, you don't need to reapply, you don't need to pay new fees. We
just simply process this is in accordance with the new B&B bill. The B&B bill does have
a provision that says the Director can ask for additional information and that may get
triggered. Perhaps there's more information we need than the original conditional permit
application contained but we would address that through 19.64. Again, this is just
intended to streamline the process.
CHAIR BAISA: Mr. Hunt, could you repeat the...that amendment again, please?
MR. HUNT: I'll read it slowly so people -CHAIR BAISA: Yes, so we can write, please.
MR. HUNT: --can hopefully write it down or David can type it.
- 25 -

PLANNING COMMITTEE MINUTES
Council of the County of Maui

October 14, 2008

COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: Does the Director have it...he's got to have that written. I
know he has that written. Don't you, Director?
MR. HUNT: One copy.
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: Well, maybe during a break -CHAIR BAISA: Yeah.
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: --the, the, the Committee Staff can assist us.
CHAIR BAISA: I tell you what, this I think is a very good time for this Committee to take a
break. We'll ask the Director to put that in writing so we can take a look at it. Members,
this Committee is in recess until 10:30. . . . (gavel).. .
RECESS:

10:10 a.m.

RECONVENE: 10:30 a.m.
CHAIR BAISA: . . . (gavel). . . The Planning Committee meeting will come back to order.
When we, when we called a recess, the Planning Director was going to work on some
language to add Section 6 to the bill. Planning Director Hunt, if you could continue.
MR. HUNT: I believe you should have in front of you this page here. So again, the intent is to
make it clear that if they meet the new definition, then a pending conditional permit
application can merely be processed as a B&B. For the sake of the audience and the
public watching television, the language would read, "Any pending application for a
conditional permit that meets the definition of a 'bed and breakfast home' pursuant to this
ordinance may be processed in accordance with Chapter 19.64." 19.64 is the bed and
breakfast ordinance that we're working on.
CHAIR BAISA: Members, comments? If not, the Chair would entertain a motion to adopt this
language.
VICE-CHAIR JOHNSON: So moved.
COUNCILMEMBER MOLINA: Second.
CHAIR BAISA: Thank you very much. We have a motion by Member Johnson, a second by
Member Molina. Discussion? No discussion. Wonderful. All those in favor please say
aye.
COUNCIL MEMBERS: Aye.
CHAIR BAISA: Opposed, no. Motion carries unanimously. Thank you very much, Members.
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VOTE:

AYES: Councilmembers Hokama, Medeiros, and Molina, Vice-Chair
Johnson, and Chair Baisa.
NOES: None.
ABSTAIN: None.
ABSENT: None.
EXC.: None.

MOTION CARRIED.
ACTION: Recommending APPROVAL of additional language to Section 6 of
the draft bill.
CHAIR BAISA: Director Hunt.
MR. HUNT: The Department doesn't have any further large issues. We wanted to turn it over
to the, the Council. There's been a lot of debate and ideas and thoughts that have come
around and we just want to make sure that there wasn't any other, other issues that you
wanted addressed in the bill. At some time in the future we'll probably come back with
some very manini issues.
CHAIR BAISA: Manini issues, huh? Well .. .
MR. HUNT: Issue is probably the wrong word.
CHAIR BAISA: The Chair has a list but before I get into my list I will recognize Member
Molina.
COUNCILMEMBER MOLINA: Thank you, Madam Chair. If I could ask the Director for
comments with regards to bed and breakfast applicants living on an adjacent property
versus right on the property. Can I get feedback on that? I know it's always been
existing policy that you have to live on property, but if say an applicant live basically
right next door. Like we recently...the Council passed a TVR application in which the
owner lived right, you know, on an adjacent property. Any comments on why at this
point, I mean, do you have concerns if, if we...this body or some of us would consider
allowing property owners or applicants living on an adjacent property with regards to bed
and breakfast applications?
CHAIR BAISA: Director Hunt.

PLANNING COMMITTEE MINUTES
Council of the County of Maui

October 14, 2008

MR. HUNT: I think we have to draw the line somewhere. And a reasonable line to draw is you
have to live on the property. Sure you can, you can paint a scenario where someone is
actually closer as a neighbor or living on a neighboring property but you could also paint
a scenario where you're a neighboring property that's across a gulch and, you know, not
easily accessible. If the Council is going to retain the conditional permit process or
perhaps replace it with a TVR permit, I would suggest that those applications that have a
owner adjacent they still have an opportunity for an additional permit.
COUNCILMEMBER MOLINA: Okay. So, there's a mechanism in place that an applicant
could ask for a consideration. Say, for example, if they live maybe just 50 feet or
100 feet away from the, the bed and breakfast and they have an adjacent property, so I
guess that could be considered a special circumstance to use in their application for a bed
and breakfast?
MR. HUNT: Well, they wouldn't qualify as a bed and breakfast given the definition.
COUNCILMEMBER MOLINA: They'd have to go through the . . . (inaudible). . . as a TVR.
MR. HUNT: They'd have to go through a conditional permit right now.
COUNCILMEMBER MOLINA: Okay. I just wanted to throw that out there in case there were
folks wondering about that if there's any leeway with regard. So, I guess you have the
process in place that for someone who has, who would have that kind of circumstance?
MR. HUNT: It's a more laborious process but I think the Department's concerned about getting
the camel's nose under the tent and, you know, you start saying, well, how about next
door, well, how about just one more down the, the road. And, you know, where, where
do you draw that line?
COUNCILMEMBER MOLINA: I see.
MR. HUNT: And I think the best line is drawn on the property line itself.
COUNCILMEMBER MOLINA: Okay. Thank you, Madam Chair.
CHAIR BALSA: Thank you, Member Molina, for bringing up that issue. It's one of the items
that is on my list so you must be clairvoyant. But, you know, I can see the two sides of it.
You know, if my property line adjoins your property line and actually I can see your
house...I can see you in your kitchen from my kitchen, you know, you're right there. But
then I also understand and, you know, hear what Director Hunt is saying about adjacent
could be a whole pasture away or a whole gully away or whatever. But to me the word
adjacent kind of sounds what about proximal to or, or, you know, touching or close to.
There seems to be a big difference there for me. Member Medeiros.
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COUNCILMEMBER MEDEIROS: Mahalo, Madam Chair. Yeah, I just wanted to continue on
that trying to get some clarification from the Director. So what would in that scenario
where the property owner is allowed to live on the adjacent lot to a B&B, what would
make that different from a TVR?
MR. HUNT: Technically, it would be a TVR.
COUNCILMEMBER MEDEIROS: Right.
MR. HUNT: And I...you've actually approved at least one of those, -COUNCILMEMBER MEDEIROS: Right.
MR. HUNT: --maybe a couple, and I think we had the discussion earlier where a conditional
permit speaks to unique situations. That...I can, I can understand that as being unique.
The property owner is not on the site but they're right next door. I don't think we're
going to have that many of them so I don't think we're opening the floodgates. I think
perhaps the conditional permit is a good way to go for those.
COUNCILMEMBER MEDEIROS: Okay. Thank you, Director, for that information. Thank
you, Madam Chair.
CHAIR BAISA: Member Hokama.
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: I have two, two things I'd like to have the Department
comment, please -CHAIR BAISA: Surely.
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: --for the Departments. One is on that component of
Administrative Rules, Chair.
CHAIR BAISA: Yes.
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: I'm assuming the Department in their communication to us
of June 27 th was talking about departmental rules.
CHAIR BAISA: Chair, I don't know if you were at the last meeting where we passed this part of
the bill in regards to Administrative Rules.
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: Yeah, so maybe you can give me a quick summary, Chair.
CHAIR BAISA: We did approve the language to allow and to require the Department to, to
draft the Administrative Rules.
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COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: So, my follow up question then, Chair, would be for the
Director or the Planner, Mr. Alueta. Is it the intent of the Department to view it in the
same light as we look at SMA's where each Planning Commission has the ability to
adopt rules more unique to their distinct districts or island areas than a general wide
departmental approach? You know, Molokai does it very different. Lanai does it a little
different. Maui, you know, has the longest experience regarding that type of subject
matter.
MR. HUNT: We're, we're okay with having the different islands, different communities have
different approaches. The language as it is now would allow, would require a conditional
permit for B&Bs on Lanai and Molokai. The intent of the Administrative Rules is to
allow the Department to adopt rules regarding the existing language in the ordinance that
needs further clarification. A good example I think is the...there's a provision that we
require notice of the application and the content of that notification is subject to the
Planning Department. And I don't think we want to adopt an ordinance that spells out
the, the content of that notification language 'cause then every time we want to change it
we have to go through this whole process. And that's, that's the intent of the
Administrative Rules. We certainly, the Administrative Rules we can't go beyond what
the legislation allows us. It's just further clarification of the language within the
ordinance.
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: Uh-huh. I was just, you know, wondering since we, we
allowing and giving consideration to our sister islands to have a different approach to
limits or permits regarding the B&B component whether or not their commissions which
would have a say in the conditional permit process would also be allowed to consider
adoption of rules unique to their requirements. And that's what I'm...I'm asking about,
Director.
MR. ALUETA: Thank you, Madam Chair. From our aspects because this is a code that is a
Maui County Code, we'd want to do one Administrative Rules from the Department's
standpoint that applies to all of the, all three islands, from that aspect. Whereas, each
individual commission, the authority, the final authority with SMA's deals with each
individual commissions that's why you have the uniqueness of the different
Administrative Rules for each of the commissions. But from our standpoint, this, this is a
policy that's administrated Countywide and so we'd want to have one.
Again, some of the ideas, the reason you want Administrative Rules is just to deal with
the notification requirements, as well as unique circumstances or policies that come up
with what happens with an illness, you know, as far as having the owner onsite. Can
they, can they go away for six months and have someone watch their place? And those
are the kind of Administrative Rules. It doesn't necessarily...we're not going to do
Administrative Rules that are contrary or what we believe are contrary to the ordinance.
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: Okay. Thank you for that, Mr. Alueta. I just need it very
clear on what the commissions would be able to exercise within their discretion for each
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unique island's planning commission. My second one, and I just bring this up, Chair
Baisa, because, you know, in your revised bill I have...I thought we, I knew we talked
about it, I guess we didn't make a decision. But for Mr. Teruya, would it be easier that
we just be upfront and state the taxation for this component?
CHAIR BAISA: Thank you very much for that question, Member Hokama. We'll get
Mr. Teruya up because that's on the list of things we need to talk about and that is the
issue of taxation. Mr. Teruya.
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: Thank you, Chair.
MR. TERUYA: Madam Chair and Members of the Council, from the Division of Real Property
Tax, we did have one concern I think we mentioned several meetings ago that the
Council at least identify how the properties are going to be classified once these units are
granted a B&B permit. Right now, the Code is silent as to how the Division is to
administer it.
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: Under the current Code it is our understanding because it's
only allowed in Urban classified land and I think we've narrowed it down to only certain
zoning categories, the Code currently lists B&Bs under Improved Residential taxation
category. But now that we are considering other zoning categories such as Agriculture,
for consistency what would the Division or the Finance Department share with us this
morning regarding appropriate tax, tax categories? Would it be Business-Commercial?
Would it be Hotel-Resort? Leave it under Improved Residential? What would be the
consistency component from the Division, please?
MR. TERUYA: Chair Hokama, from a Division standpoint, the current procedures for
something like a transient vacation rental that was granted a Conditional Use Permit, the
property would be identified or classified as Hotel-Resort. According to the Division, a
period of rental less than six months is considered Hotel-Resort. So, in this situation, the
current policy right now because it was only regarding Improved Residential and we
didn't have any code or rules to identify how to classify it, it's currently staying in the
current zoning or the classification. The recommendation from the Director of Finance as
well as the Division is that the Council at least identify when a B&B is granted how do
they wish to classify the unit.
But for, just for discussion what I, I was mentioning for consistency purposes it would be
Hotel-Resort, because a Hotel-Resort property has the option to rent or not. And whether
they rent or do not rent they still must pay the classification of Hotel-Resort; therefore, I
would say for consistency purposes of a like use of short term rental that we would
probably recommend Hotel-Resort or create a classification of your own.
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: Okay. Thank you. Thank you, Chair.
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CHAIR BAISA: Thank you very much, Mr. Teruya and Member Hokama. Member Hokama,
following up on that then it becomes quite apparent that we have to come up with some
kind of recommendation to consider the tax consequences of this. I know that at our last
meeting we already took up your amendment, Chair Hokama
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: Thank you.
CHAIR BAISA: --to make sure that the loss of the homeowners exemption and the annual
reporting would be done. Member Molina.
COUNCILMEMBER MOLINA: Thank you, Madam Chair. Good morning, Mr. Teruya. You
would see no differentiation in a tax classification for a TVR and bed and breakfast? I
mean you would consider that one in the same in spite of their I guess subtle differences
where a property owner for one needs to live on a property and the other, and the other or
a TVR you have to live off so.
MR. TERUYA: Yeah. You know for Real Property Tax all you try to be is consistent. And
there's a current code with the condominium properties on 305C that identifies anything
less than six months is Hotel-Resort. It's just, it's black and white. You're either less
than six or you're above six and anything less than six for our part of the Code currently
it's Hotel-Resort.
COUNCILMEMBER MOLINA: What is the rate for Improved Residential currently? I
can't . . .
MR. TERUYA: I believe it's 4.85.
COUNCILMEMBER MOLINA: Four eighty-five per $1,000 valuation?
MR. TERUYA: Yes, I believe so.
COUNCILMEMBER MOLINA: Okay. And Hotel is $8.20.
MR. TERUYA: 8.20. Correct.
COUNCILMEMBER MOLINA: Homeowners $2.00.
MR. TERUYA: That's right with the exemption.
COUNCILMEMBER MOLINA: With the exemption. Okay. All right. Thank you. Thank
you, Madam Chair.
CHAIR BAISA: Member Johnson.
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VICE-CHAIR JOHNSON: With regard to the number of units, you know, I guess, rooms,
Mr. Teruya, within a unit is that ever taken into account or just simply whether they have
one room and they're renting it out for less than six months that's the criteria?
MR. TERUYA: It's usually the case. And the reason why I say that is because you can get a
home exemption and rent one room out but that room, the valuation, the exemption
cannot be applied to that portion of that home. But in condominium properties it is based
on the actual use of the unit and it says whether it's rented for one day or five months and
29 days that's considered Hotel-Resort. Yes.
VICE-CHAIR JOHNSON: Yeah. Madam Chair, you know, this is a section that gives me a
little bit of concern because not all B&Bs are created equal. You have some people that
are trying to offset maybe a little bit of a downturn. Maybe somebody is laid off,
whatever. So, you have people that may just do that small scale operation. Then you
have other people that they advertise, you know, it's consistently intended to be used for
providing with maybe more rooms they've had to invest more money in that.
So, for me personally I have trouble. I know what the Code says but I have trouble. I
guess looking at all these properties that's being created equal, because if they're paying
the same amount of tax I look at what is the ability of the individual who owns that
property to actually pay. And are we unwittingly forcing people into a situation where
they now have to, whether they like it or not, just to pay the tax continuously rent out
maybe even more rooms than they had intended previously. 'Cause, you know, we're
not, even though we're capping the, you know the number of permits to be issued you
have to figure each one of those has a maximum of six I believe it's six rooms. So, that's
where my problem comes in and currently there's no mechanism to actually create that.
And I don't know how you do it because if the whole goal and objective and particularly
the farm families that say they're having difficulty farming and they want this income in
order that they would keep that property in their family it's really hard for me to then say,
oh yeah, we're going to tax you to the max especially with the economy the way it is.
You know, I mean you might want to rent rooms but now you're in a new tax category.
Once you get the permit there's no guarantee you're going to be able to actually even
achieve that level of income or even get any rentals. So, those are my, my concerns with
just looking at this in a one size fits all so.
CHAIR BALSA: You know, the Chair is, you know, very aware of the, of the debate and the
discussion, but I think I want to remind everyone that in order to get a B&B permit you
must be a homeowner because this is going on in your home or in your ohana where you
live. The penalty that we have already created is the loss of the homeowners exemption
which we know is a very substantial penalty, because if you compare what you pay with
a homeowner's exemption and what you pay without it it's already quite significant. So,
how much, you know, do we want to penalize people for doing a B&B? Member
Johnson.
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VICE-CHAIR JOHNSON: Yeah, and, and I think that's true, but again, going back to my, you
know, sliding scale if you will, you know, of, of usage. If you're in a three and half
million dollar home, you know, let's say and somebody is in a modest little, you know,
maybe two, two bedroom unit and the kids have left and you need something, maybe one
of the people is ill, you know, the 300,000 exemption and the loss of that, yeah, for the
little guy that's a lot. But for the bigger person who has got something maybe like
swimming pool and other amenities that would maybe attract other people to that it's
very different. Their ability to actually garner income and the actual valuation of the
home is, is where I have the problem.
CHAIR BALSA: Let me, let me throw something out and maybe somebody like Member
Hokama who is much more knowledgeable of how these things work than I am. Could
we attach some kind of application fee to this and if you're going to do one bedroom, you
pay so much, and if you're going to do two, you pay so much, and three, four, five, six,
then you pay more? Where we could kind of level the playing field, because you have to
pay lot more to get that, that permit than the guy who has a very tiny one. Could we do
that, Chair? I mean I'm trying to think if, you know...
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: We can structure legislation any way the Council chooses,
Chair Baisa. The question is whether or not the Department can actually implement it to
fulfill the intent of the legislation as well as be able to monitor and enforce the
implementation of the policy. So, I don't know if the Director has comments but it seems
to be a lot more additional review and work required of his personnel.
CHAIR BALSA: Well, I see it as part of the application process. If you have a fee schedule, you
come in. You want one bedroom, this is your fee, you pay it as part of everything else
you pay. Let's ask the Director. Director Hunt, comments?
MR. HUNT: Well, I, I appreciate the, the concern with enforcement 'cause it, it is a burden on
us but I think in this particular issue we do as part of the application require they identify
which rooms will be rented out. We're adding provisions if adopted that would also
require they show where the owners are going to live. So, it's a very detailed site plan at
this point. The Planners do a site visit and go out there and, and check on that. So,
initially we have the inspection. Over the long run, yeah, there probably is a potential for
people to expand and do additional rooms. Through the permitting process we can
hopefully do further inspections when they come up for renewal. Also, there's the
neighbors complaining about it or if we just become informed about it we can enforce. I
don't see it as that, that big of a problem to Chair Baisa's proposal. I think we could
work with that.
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: Okay. If I may follow up, please, Chair?
CHAIR BAISA: Sure, Chair.
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COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: Thank you. You know, Director Hunt, I think what Real
Property brought a good comment they shared with us is, is their I guess operational view
of how they, they might want to approach this or, or asking us how we might want to
approach taxation. But I'm like, you know, Mr. Teruya, you know, we can say we're
only going to tax a portion of the building or the room where the person actually is
maybe sleeping but it doesn't mean they don't have access to the rest of the property to
use the property for their needs, for their purposes. So, for me it's, you know, there
comes a point where the property owner has to take the responsibility too . . .(change
tape, start 2B). . . and know exactly what they asking the County for should they want to
change their actual use on a property that is zoned for other permitted uses and that's part
of the, the pros and cons that they weigh prior to making a decision to enter into a
non-permitted area.
So, I don't have a problem with taxation. I think consistency is the better part on our part
and I don't know, Chair, you might want to consider, you know, again if you wanted to
have another category, it's possible that this legislation with the enforcement of taxation
could be part of a new fiscal year 'cause you're going to need to implement it and put it
into our tax codes if we wish to add a new category for taxation for this type of
subcategory I guess of Resort or Hotel, Business or accommodation tax.
CHAIR BALSA: I, I think that's a very viable component of this law. Every year when we get
to discussing the property tax rates we kind of wish we had maybe a couple more
categories. This may be a good one and this might be a good reason to do it so that it's
kind of a hybrid of the hotel and a hybrid of the home, because it really is a different kind
of situation. Would we have time to do that? My, my dilemma has been every time we
get to the property tax discussion it's too late.
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: I think you have sufficient time within the calendar and the
processes we know are going to take place between now and July 1 st of the new fiscal
year. And you can also make the legislation become effective on the new fiscal date also.
So, you can push everything for a starting date that the taxation will be in place, Property
Tax will have the report from Planning on applications that have been approved or
processed. And, you know, I know Mr. Teruya is there.
CHAIR BALSA: What, what would it take to create a new tax category?
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: We would need to amend the, the Code. We would need to
initiate a new category. We need to have Finance program a new PIT category within the
tax runs for us to have an additional component of the various existing categories and
they're going to decide whether or not we will maintain building and land at the same
rate. We'll make a discrepancy.
CHAIR BALSA: This would originate in the Budget and Finance Committee, this kind of
legislation?
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COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: Well, the rate will be set during the next Budget review
process.
CHAIR BAISA: Right.
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: You can start the actual revision to the categories right now if
that is the Committee's wish.
CHAIR BAISA: So, we could begin that here in the Planning Committee?
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: Sure. Yeah, we can, Chair.
CHAIR BAISA: Just wanting to be sure of our, what our kuleana is.
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: That's possible.
CHAIR BAISA: Thank you, Chair. Members, any more comments about this? Mr. Teruya.
MR. TERUYA: Chair.. .
CHAIR BAISA: Thank you for being here.
MR. TERUYA: Thank you. Just a quick comment about create a new classification or a new
PIT Code that it be done prior to the end of the calendar year because we certify as of
January 1 St . And for certification purposes that come out in April we do it, you know, we
need to have it in place by January 1 st so that we can properly identify all the categories.
CHAIR BAISA: Mr. Teruya, would you be amenable to then helping us draft some kind of a
recommendation? It doesn't have to be today but, you know, we'd certainly like to put
this to bed.
MR. TERUYA: I mean to create a new classification I mean it wouldn't be hard to work with
the Department staff to, to administer something or come up with what category you
want to call it whether it's special use or whatever you want to identify it as and then
just...the creation of it with our computer system just takes a little lead time and some,
some money but we can do it. Yeah.
CHAIR BAISA: Okay. Members, comments about this? Member Johnson.
VICE-CHAIR JOHNSON: I think that that's, you know, fine if we want to go that direction. I
just wanted on a $700,000 property the difference would be between Hotel and let's say a
homeowner classification irrespective of homeowner exemption or anything else. You're
looking at about $3,395 on a Hotel classification in tax and you're looking at about
$1,400 in the homeowner category. So it's about, you know, a couple thousand dollars
more. So, you know, while it may seem it is a lot but I guess if, if you are utilizing your
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property differently than other people would be utilizing theirs that is unfortunately the
cost of doing business. So, I like your idea though also about a sliding scale but I think
that whatever we do if that tax classification could fall somewhere in between. And also
I don't know if we're going to be able to put a sliding scale actually within the tax
structure. I don't see that that would be workable. I think it would have to come in the
fee.
CHAIR BAISA: Yeah, I don't see that as something in the tax. To me that's straight out but I
can't imagine why we couldn't implement a sliding fee schedule attached to the permit
application process 'cause then to me it's pretty cut and dry. Corp. Counsel, can you give
us some guidance?
MR. HOPPER: Just advice that a fee schedule that would have to be related to the cost of the
Department in processing -VICE-CHAIR JOHNSON: Yeah.
MR. HOPPER: --the permits. You could not establish a tax, for example, via a fee schedule.
VICE-CHAIR JOHNSON: Yeah.
MR. HOPPER: I just wanted to bring up that concern.
CHAIR BAISA: Director Hunt, what is the fee now for applying for a permit?
MR. HUNT: A bed and breakfast permit is depending on, depending on the levels that you have
to go through. It's a few hundred dollars. If you have to, if it requires a special use
permit in addition to it, then it adds up even more. I think the worse case scenario would
be $900 or something like that for a B&B on the ag, in the Ag District.
CHAIR BAISA: So, if you had to relate the cost of the permit to the cost of what it cost the
Department, do you think that would be a difficult thing to do? Considering that we pay
you guys these fabulous salaries to do this. Joking.
MR. HUNT: I'm not sure we could get the fee high enough to cover our wages.
CHAIR BAISA: . . . (chuckles). . . I was afraid of that. So, you don't really see that's a barrier
to, to justifying the cost?
MR. HUNT: It would require some analysis to figure out the average amount of hours per, per
B&B application.
CHAIR BAISA: Some of them might be quite hard and some of 'em might be quite simple.
Anyway...
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MR. HUNT: We could do that as part of the budget process along with the discussion of a tax
rate.
CHAIR BAISA: I think that, you know, this is a very important matter this whole idea of the
tax, tax consequences and the idea of, you know, not wanting to ruin this by making it out
of sight but being fair. Being fair to other people who pay taxes and being allowed the
use which I hear people discuss as a privilege or, you know, you asking for something
special so there's going to be a price for it. But I don't think we're ready to make any
kind of decision today because we probably should leave this and discuss it later when
people have an opportunity to think about what we've said and maybe come back with
some suggestions for us. Member Molina, did you want -COUNCILMEMBER MOLINA: Thank you, Madam Chair.
CHAIR BAISA: --comment?
COUNCILMEMBER MOLINA: Just...unless we're through with the, discussing the
classification aspect, I want to go in... on a different matter with regards to taxation.
CHAIR BAISA: Go right ahead.
COUNCILMEMBER MOLINA: Okay
CHAIR BAISA: I think we're...that's where we are.
COUNCILMEMBER MOLINA: Okay. A question for Mr. Teruya. Earlier we had
Mr. Watanabe testifying with regards to bed and breakfasts in Ag zoned areas and its
potential taxation impact on neighboring property owners who don't have bed and
breakfasts. Can you give us your comments on that? And with regards to bed and
breakfasts in residential areas, I know the Department told us, Planning Department
mentioned there were like maybe 10 or 12 and what kind of impacts those have had on
residential property owners in areas that are zoned Residential in terms of taxation.
MR. TERUYA: Member Molina, in regards to Warren's memo to the Committee, you know,
anytime you're given additional rights to do something on a property and it's not
something that I can measure or tell you how much more it's going to be. But you're
giving somebody additional rights to do something and as a buyer, you know, you look to
your future anticipation, your future benefits of what you can maximize and if it's
something that gives you more flexibility my, my estimate would be, would be favorable.
So, how much more I couldn't tell you that until we had more statistics on actual, but as I
mentioned as a homeowner, as a buyer, if you're, you're buying a piece of property for
that future benefit of it getting permitted and being allowed, you may pay more. I
couldn't tell you for sure but you may pay more. Yes.
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COUNCILMEMBER MOLINA: Okay. Now, with regards to the impacts bed and breakfasts
have had in say the residential areas do you have any statistics?
MR. TERUYA: I would say it would be the same, the same reasoning. Yeah. If you have the
ability to do a short-term rental in the Urban District like in a residential zone, I would
say, yes, it will have a little impact at least. It all depends on the buyer; what his, what
his, what he's buying the property for. What's his intent? What's the seller's intent of
selling? How is he marketing the property? I mean for many properties it may not be
that it's, it's intended for short-term rental but you are giving that flexibility to do it in the
future. Yeah.
COUNCILMEMBER MOLINA: So, everything is basically dictated by the market.
MR. TERUYA: Exactly. Yeah. Appraisers are, are not...we're based on actual data. We're not
somebody who forecasts. It's based on what, what's, what the market place is telling us
to do. Yeah.
COUNCILMEMBER MOLINA: Thank you. Thank you, Madam Chair.
CHAIR BAISA: Member Johnson.
VICE-CHAIR JOHNSON: My question would also be for Scott or I guess maybe it would be
for Mr. Hunt because this was regarding the fee. You know, and as part of the
construction of what you would need to charge and considering let's say a sliding scale
and implementing a fee that was commensurate with the work done on that application.
Does that also include because this is now a program where it's a new kind of permit,
does that include the cost of enforcement? 'Cause obviously if somebody is going
through this whole thing of going through the trouble of getting the permit and going
through all this stuff, they don't want every Joe Blow, Tom, Dick, and Harry out there
competing with them when they haven't done any of it.
MR. HUNT: We would, we would traditionally analyze or estimate the number of hours it takes
to process the permit. It's, it's difficult for us to then throw in enforcement. You know
human nature there's a lot of permit operators who will be very compliant with our
regulations and there will be some who aren't. And so, it's hard to, to say that everyone
is going to have to be enforced against. We can give an estimate about the number of
hours it takes to process a permit that's fairly accurate.
VICE-CHAIR JOHNSON: Yeah. And I'm not so much concerned with, you know, obviously if
the person's gone through all the trouble to apply for the permit and be consistent, I'm
less concerned about the people that have gone through that route to begin with. What
I'm more concerned about is to protect the individuals who have taken the time to go
through the legal process to do that and it was the same with our ocean rec people. They
were saying, hey, how come we're having to pay all this money or we're having, you
know, all these guys now right next door to us and there's no enforcement. I'm sure
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there will be people that will be very unhappy if they've gone through and, you know,
they're paying taxes in these categories and then they have others that just don't adhere to
the County rules or County laws.
So, I guess it wouldn't be people within that sector that I'm so concerned about as it
would be the people that are outside the sector and you have to go after people who are
breaking the law. So, is that not a part though of the equation when you're looking at
how to manage this "program"?
MR. HUNT: It's not traditionally part of, of a fee analysis but I think you raise a good
suggestion that perhaps it should be in this instance. Perhaps as part of our analysis we
should make an estimate of the number of tax dollars, the salaries that go towards
enforcing against people who aren't, aren't making any indication they're going to
comply at all. They haven't submitted an application and in all appearances they don't
intend to. I think that's an interesting suggestion. We'll take that into account when we,
when we do our fee schedule analysis.
VICE-CHAIR JOHNSON: Yeah. And, and the only reason I bring it up is because I've seen
what happened in the ocean rec activity permit category and it was very unfair to the
individuals who had gone the, the legitimate route. They were being, you know, dollars
were being taken away from them that they would have been receiving to pay all these
additional kinds of costs. And, you know, for me anyway, Madam Chair, that's one of
the things that really is of concern that it's not fair to have people go through this legal
channel and then have others who are not willing to abide by that. What's the downside?
You know and I would also look at if there are fines for those individuals who are not
complying, I would look at maybe those fines going into this arena. So that if, if at least
it can offset some of the cost for operating the program and, you know, trying to make it
a little bit easier financially 'cause we're going into a tough budget cycle. I really think
that that's something I would also ask you to look at.
MR. HUNT: We can look at some kind of...circulating the fees back into this same program and
bring that forward to you. The idea of including the dollars that we spend on enforcing
against people who don't intend to comply with the law and then including that into the
application fee, I'm not sure that...it raises equity then because it, in theory it seems like
it will raise the fee of the application. Those people are paying for the enforcement
against the people who aren't applying.
VICE-CHAIR JOHNSON: Yeah.
MR. HUNT: I'm not sure that works so.
CHAIR BAISA: Yeah.
MR. HUNT: But, you know, I think we're starting to enter into some territory where we need a
lot more analysis and, and thought.
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VICE-CHAIR JOHNSON: Yeah. I, I appreciate it because I, I just think that if people are going
to take the time to do that I don't want them to fall into the same category that the other
people found out was very difficult with ocean rec activities permits. So, thank you.
CHAIR BALSA: Thank you. So, at our next meeting we will then be discussing some
information that we'll expect a little bit more information about taxes and about a
possible permit fee and what those might look like so we can consider that. Also, this
idea of having a different tax category intrigues me. I think it's a good one. One of the
other items that is on my list and, you know, we're trying to go through this bill and make
sure that we catch as many of the possible unexpected or unintended things that will
come up after we let it leave Committee.
And one of the things that I've been asked to look at is on Page...Page 8 of the bill and
under B. It's about the bottom third of the page. It says, "All permits and renewals shall
contain a provision for inspection at reasonable times and upon presentation of
appropriate credentials." I think the question here is not about the presentation of
appropriate credentials, because you would expect anyone coming to your operation to
have identification, appropriate identification. I think the discussion is about the
definition of reasonable time. There's been some concern by operators that, you know,
they have people showing up at 7:30 in the morning when they're just getting out of bed
in their pajamas or late at night, and they would like, if we could possibly define
reasonable times a little bit more like saying between this hour and that hour. So that
they are, you know, not embarrassed by having inspectors showing up when they don't,
when it's not appropriate.
So, I wondered if the Members would like to discuss that a little bit just so that we take
care of it...or maybe our Director can comment. I'm open to comments.
MR. HUNT: I, I believe the Chair is referring to Page 9.
VICE-CHAIR JOHNSON: Yeah.
CHAIR BALSA: Is it Page 9? I have the new bill and mine says 8.
MR. HUNT: The, the language...
CHAIR BALSA: It's the new version of the bill.
VICE-CHAIR JOHNSON: Just say where it is.
CHAIR BALSA: Anyway, it's Section like I said under 19.64.060, Compliance and Revocation,
B.
VICE-CHAIR JOHNSON: Oh, that's on Page 9.
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CHAIR BAISA: Oh, I have 8. I guess I have a different version.
MR. HUNT: Well, the language, so we're -CHAIR BAISA: Yeah.
MR. HUNT: --we're all up together, all permits and renews...renewals shall contain a provision
for inspection at reasonable times and upon presentation of appropriate credentials.
CHAIR BAISA: Correct. That's what we're looking at. Yes.
MR. HUNT: We understand the, the concern that the inspector shouldn't be showing up at
awkward hours. At the same time, there's a certain element of surprise that's necessary
in inspecting. It's kind of like unannounced guests coming over to your house. They
really see what kind of housekeeper you are. And, yeah, it can be awkward but think
what happens when you plan for your guest coming over, what do you do to your house?
You fix it up and you make it look very nice. And the element of surprise is essential for
enforcement so that we can see what's truly going on.
We've had instances where we set appointments for inspections, and the people have
rearranged things and hid the violation and then we can't detect it. Then we go away and
they just remove the wall or, or it goes back to the violation. So, in terms of enforcement
the element of surprise is necessary. We've, we've been trying hard to work with the
community, and when we first went down this road way back in January of '07 when the
Council told us to start enforcing the laws, Chair Hokama said be fair about it. And we
tried to be fair about it. And I think the amount of complaints that we've gotten have
been reasonable. I don't think it's been outrageous.
We're tried to coach our inspectors to be considerate of people. If someone shows up at
7:30 in the morning, the inspector, perhaps it's because what's going on at 8 o'clock or 9
isn't, isn't inspectable [sic] or maybe, maybe they're changing things, maybe the people
leave. So, if the...I would suggest that if there's a concern with the actions of the
inspectors, come and talk to me, and we'll, we'll try and address it administratively rather
than through legislation, try and control the actions of the inspectors. The inspectors
have a very difficult job and we need to support them in their difficult jobs. We don't
want to give them a blank check, but we need to give them support and we need to give
them the tools in order to do their jobs to enforce our laws. So, I would, I would suggest
that if there's concerns with the actions of the inspectors, come and talk to me rather than
try and pass legislation.
CHAIR BAISA: Comments? The only comment the Chair has is of course, you know, what is
reasonable to me may not be reasonable to somebody else. So, it does, you know, leave
it to interpretation. But I'm happy to hear the Director offer to, you know, take
anybody's comments or concerns and deal with them. Member Johnson.
- 42 -

PLANNING COMMITTEE MINUTES
Council of the County of Maui

October 14, 2008

VICE-CHAIR JOHNSON: Mr. Hunt, when...let's say an inspector goes out and he does find
something that needs to be addressed. You don't just go and automatically pull the
permit? You, you would give the individual a notice or a warning to correct whatever the
infraction was and then a period of time to correct that action. Is that usually what
happens?
MR. HUNT: That's correct. The law requires us to give them a notice of a warning -VICE-CHAIR JOHNSON: Uh-huh.
MR. HUNT: --and give them...to identify the error and give them a reasonable amount of time
to correct that error.
VICE-CHAIR JOHNSON: Okay. So, I think where some people feel that, oh, immediately
you're, you're going to lose your permit just because you have this violation, but the
whole thing from my understanding on every issue with your Department and, you know,
the affiliated departments is to bring people into compliance. Is that correct?
MR. HUNT: Well, that's the job of the inspectors.
VICE-CHAIR JOHNSON: Yeah.
MR. HUNT: That's what they're hired to do.
VICE-CHAIR JOHNSON: Okay. All right. Madam Chair, I have no problem with the
language because the whole thrust is towards compliance. The Department would give a
reasonable period of time to correct whatever possible violation may exist, and, you
know, I think that's reasonable and I've known other people that have been given
warning notices and they comply the best they possibly can. Thank you.
CHAIR BAISA: Thank you. Member Molina.
COUNCILMEMBER MOLINA: Thank you, Madam Chair. Mr., Mr. Director, procedurally if
an inspector wants to come by and I guess respond to some sort of complaint or maybe
have some type of cause for going out and looking at a particular property. Do you get
prior notification first that, you know, he or she is going to go out and inspect the place or
is it just initiated by the inspector?
MR. HUNT: The question is do we provide notice to the property owner that we're coming?
COUNCILMEMBER MOLINA: Well, no, no. It's more like, for example, if I'm an inspector
for the Planning Department and I go on a hunch that either there may be something
going on with this particular applicant or I receive a verbal complaint, can I just go out
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and inspect without giving some kind of notification to the...to, for example, to you or
my immediate supervisor?
MR. HUNT: We don't require notification to me or the supervisor on those routine matters.
Prior to issuing an actual notice or warning, we require that the Division Head issue that
so that's not at the inspector level. The Division Head communicates with me on
potentially controversial issues.
COUNCILMEMBER MOLINA: Are inspectors on, on call, for example, like say if there is, you
know, loud music or some inappropriate activity occurring at 10 a.m., 10 p.m.? Or that,
that becomes the jurisdiction of the Police then if somebody files a complaint then, right?
So, you don't have an inspector accompany the police or anything like that?
MR. HUNT: I don't think they're on call in the sense that if your neighbors partying like a rock
star there's going to be an inspector come up that night. What we usually do is respond.
So we would receive a complaint that last night they were partying, could you come out
and look or could you investigate it? Frankly, because of the workload and, and the
amount of staff we have it could take several days or perhaps even weeks to, to go out
and, and do that. Depending on the circumstances the inspectors will . . .
COUNCILMEMBER MOLINA: And their normal working hours are 8:00 to 4:00?
MR. HUNT: Standard hours. Yeah. With some flexibility.
COUNCILMEMBER MOLINA: Okay.
MR. HUNT: And we do allow them to do off hours if that's necessary to investigate something.
It's difficult to obtain evidence on, on a illegal TVR that involves staying overnight
without some kind of either early evening or early morning inspection 'cause most those
people are gone during the middle of the day. So they drive by at 12 noon and everything
looks fine, and they, they tell the complainant, well, I drove by there and everything was
fine. They say, well, yeah, they leave during the middle of the day. So, there has to be
some reasonableness about the ability of the inspector to ascertain whether there is a
violation to gather evidence.
There's been instances in the past before I was Director, frankly, where an inspector
allegedly walked into someone's home in the middle of the night, and we've made it
clear that's not acceptable, and we haven't had those instances again.
COUNCILMEMBER MOLINA: Okay. And I, I bring this up because, you know, we've heard
from prior meetings even from the last term where our inspectors have been accused of
harassment or dropping in at I guess hours that are not considered normal if you will. So,
okay, I can, I can accept your, your rationale, but maybe it might be better for any
complaints to go directly to you then with regards to certain inspectors and then you'll
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take whatever appropriate action if it's deemed necessary. All right. Thank you, Madam
Chair.
CHAIR BAISA: Thank you, Member Molina. I think we've, we've discussed that and we have
reasonable assurance that our Director will, will help out. Okay. One other thing that we
want to revisit again and that's the issue of income in order to qualify under agriculture.
And let me find that section again. If somebody finds it before me, that's okay too.
Section 3 . . . (ruffling of pages). . . Mr. Raatz will help me find the spot.
MR. HUNT: I believe it starts on the bottom of Page 3 and it goes over to Page 4.
CHAIR BAISA: Yeah. I'm glad I'm not totally crazy. Mr. Raatz says my pagination is
different. But anyway, bed and breakfast homes permitted under Chapter 19.64 of this
Code are: (A) operated in conjunction with a bona fide agriculture operation and meet
the following income standards for lots less than two acre an annual gross income from
agriculture products of $1,000 for the past two years is one standard. Second, for lots
two acres or more an annual gross income from agricultural products of $2,500 for the
prior two years. And this seems to be the section that there is still concern about and
comments about and we heard again about it this morning from our testifier from the
Maui Farm Bureau. So, I think we want to just talk about this once more.
One of the things that I have been asked to take, take a look at would be the issue of the
prior two years. And that is an issue because like it was mentioned this morning if you
have a new crop that takes time to grow, you might have a problem proving that you had
a lot of agricultural products when your crop is still growing like if you're growing trees
that's going to produce fruit or, you know, something that takes a little longer. So, that
was a question that I've been asked for the Committee to take a look at and also the
amounts again. And also, there was one more suggestion that was made here and that
was in regards to donations to the Farm Bureau--oh, not Farm Bureau, the Food Bank.
VICE-CHAIR JOHNSON: Food Bank.
CHAIR BAISA: And so, I think we should talk about this a little bit more before we settle for
what we have. Comments, Members? Member Medeiros.
COUNCILMEMBER MEDEIROS: Mahalo, Madam Chair. Yes, what was the basis for
establishing the two . . . (change tape, start 3A). . . amounts, the 1,000 and the 2,500?
CHAIR BAISA: It's the size of the acreage. One is two-acre lots, smaller than two acres and
the other is more.
COUNCILMEMBER MEDEIROS: Okay. Yeah, I understand that part but the figure itself.
CHAIR BAISA: Okay. I'll defer to Planning Department. They went through the whole thing.
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COUNCILMEMBER MEDEIROS: Yeah.
MR. HUNT: Let me back up a little bit. There was testimony or concerns that if we allow bed
and breakfast or TVRs on agricultural land that they have an impact on the value of the
land such that the land then becomes so high priced it's no longer reasonable to farm it.
So, in conjunction with HRS which says you have to have a bona fide farm operation or
refers to it, there was an idea, okay, well, require an income test so that there's some
association that you're actually farming and in conjunction with the B&B. The Planning
Department originally proposed $35,000, which is what is the test right now for a third
dwelling in the farm zone. You can get two dwellings with a farm plan and the third
dwelling you have to make 35,000 and also have five acres. So, we started out with that
as a starting point.
The Planning Commission essentially agreed with the idea that we should have an
income test for those reasons that I just gave essentially. They thought that the, based on
testimony, they felt that the price or the amount was too high so they suggested these
dollars figures. To, to be fair in proposing those figures, the Farm Bureau said that, well,
there's a lot of small farms so we, if you're going to have one income level we have to go
down to a lower level in order to allow the smaller farms to still get a B&B. In talking to
them yesterday, they've got concerns with this number. If, if they want to change the
number, if they suggest changing it, they're going to suggest, in my opinion, they would
suggest changing it much higher.
I mean the discussion yesterday with the Farm Bureau was what was wrong with the
$35,000 that you originally proposed? I mean if you're, if you're a bona fide farm you
should be making $35,000 on your farm. The dilemma for us is...then if, if it's that high
then it takes out the, the small, the smaller farms.
COUNCILMEMBER MEDEIROS: Right.
MR. HUNT: And, and so that's, I guess, that's the, the compromise.
COUNCILMEMBER MEDEIROS: And the $35,000 would be applied to a certain size farm or
just any ag?
MR. HUNT: It would be any farm but -COUNCILMEMBER MEDEIROS: Any farm.
MR. HUNT: --we can...massage the language.
COUNCILMEMBER MEDEIROS: I see. I see. Yeah, because I think I mentioned earlier I
went to visit, you know, some of these small ag lots that were trying to produce some
kind of ag operations. And I can see their dilemma on that one particular lot that was one
acre gulch, one acre farmable if you want to use that word but, you know, the two houses
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sat on that one acre and left very little to farm on. And the farming they did they
harvested all the lime or lemons that they were growing and took it to the market and
they got a grand total of $40. So, for, for the real small ones it seems difficult for them to
even achieve some of these levels. I understand there needs to be some kind of
measurement of ag operations but I just wanted to know how, how these numbers were
established and...I, I, it's right, it's difficult. Either they have to go to rural or I don't
know how you establish that each of these ag lots would be able to achieve this kind of
income from their farm operations.
I do agree that consideration should be given to the fact that if they donate to
organizations like the Food Bank, then a value should be given for their donation which
should be a part of the amount of income they derive from their operations to meet the
requirements of the $1,000 or the 2,500. But I think that's for discussion, up for
discussion but, but thanks for the clarification on the amounts. Mahalo, Madam Chair.
CHAIR BALSA: Thank you. Director Hunt.
MR. HUNT: Joe. Joe wanted to add.
CHAIR BALSA: Oh, Joe. Mr. Alueta.
MR. ALUETA: Thank you, Madam Chair. I just wanted to clarify that it was very difficult for
our Department I guess as a whole to try to come up with the recommendations to allow
for the expansion of a bed and breakfast use within the Agricultural District. Because
again you have to get back to the premise of what's the intent and purpose of agricultural
land and that is for farming. And that any use and structure on that agricultural land
needs to be subordinate and supportive of any other, of, of a farming activity. And so,
yes, there are small lots that can't make a farm but they have a house and what they call
another farm dwelling. And for us if you don't meet the criteria from our hard nose
standpoint I guess you could say is that, well, that's all you get. You should be grateful
you have a house and an ohana unit without really having a farm.
And so, we felt the threshold to actually having an additional entitlement, and again a bed
and breakfast permit is a permit for an additional land use entitlement. It's not a right.
It's an entitlement that needs to be earned. And we had set the threshold at the time
higher for the Agricultural District, because the underlining State law, as well as
underlining agricultural law, we feel that it needs to be, the use of a bed and
breakfast...has to be subordinate and supportive of a farm, not subordinate and
supportive of a farm dwelling or farm conservation or something that doesn't generate
anything. We feel that it needed to be suborded [sic], subordinate and supportive of a
real farm and that's why we set the threshold higher.
Obviously, the politics and the nature of it and given the fact where a lot of these are at
they may not be on real farms from our standpoint. And so, we didn't feel that they are
deserving or meet the criteria for that additional entitlement. So, and I think and again
- 47 -

PLANNING COMMITTEE MINUTES
Council of the County of Maui

October 14, 2008

that's a very difficult thing that you guys as the legislative body needs to work out as to
what is going to be that threshold for granting the additional entitlement of a bed and
breakfast permit and, and at what point by massaging the numbers and creating that
threshold are you no longer consistent with the State law and the legislative intent of the
Agricultural District.
COUNCILMEMBER MEDEIROS: I see. Okay. Thank you for that, you know, perspective on
it. I just wanted to bring up an example. In East Maui, the far district closest to
Ulupalakua, Kahikinui is black lava flow. That's their topography. And I haven't seen
anybody farm in that area. Even ranching in that area is very challenging. So that's my
thinking is that if it doesn't, isn't conducive to farm operations, do we still think we
should require this? Or should it be where if somebody applies for a B&B does the
Department send out an inspector, do an assessment of the land, take some pictures, come
back and make a recommendation whether this will support farming operations or not.
What would be your comments on that, Director?
MR. HUNT: Our, our ag zoning is broad brushed as most ag zonings are and there's going to be
small parcels of land that aren't productive farm lands.
COUNCILMEMBER MEDEIROS: Right.
MR. HUNT: The dilemma for the County is do we allow a...do we adopt a provision of law that
accommodates those small farms? How do we do that and still preserve our large farms,
our productive farms? The Farm Bureau is very concerned about having non-farm
income exceed the farm income. And perhaps we, perhaps we find a determination like
you suggested that some of these parcels are unsuitable and that's get us out from
underneath that but I think we need to be very careful about allowing, opening up the
flood gates on commercial uses in the farm zone.
This discussion of this legislation has been publicly...discussed in the media or published
in the media and we're starting to get some backlash, backwash from, from the farm
advocates, the, the people who actually make their living out in the farm zone. And I
think they have a legitimate argument and we need to, we need to consider that argument
as well as the small less than two acre parcels of land that are not suitable for farming.
COUNCILMEMBER MEDEIROS: Okay. Thank you, Director, for your perspective. I agree,
you know, in ag lands there should be farming operations and, and if the land is
conducive to productive farm operations I think that's what it should be. But thank you
for your perspective. Mahalo, Madam Chair.
CHAIR BALSA: Excuse me, Mr. Hopper.
MR. HOPPER: I just wanted to, to add to what the Director said to Councilmember Medeiros'
question. In the State law, it states that agricultural districts include areas that are not
used for or that are not suited to agricultural and ancillary activities by reason of
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topography, soils, and other related characteristics. I think the intent of that was to
remind everybody that even if you're, even if you can't farm the ag district still applies to
you and those law still apply to you. Now, there's considerations in getting a special use
permit that allow one to consider whether or not there's a reason why this area can't be
farmed but I think that provision was in there, in the State law, to clarify that...as a
recognition that there may be areas that are difficult to farm but those are still considered
as part of the agricultural district and that was intentional. So, whether or not there needs
to be a zoning change to Rural or whether or not a special use permit is appropriate in
that given situation and that criteria can be established are considerations but it's still
considered subject to Agricultural zoning.
COUNCILMEMBER MEDEIROS: Just a final question, Madam Chair.
CHAIR BALSA: Sure.
COUNCILMEMBER MEDEIROS: For Corp. Counsel. So, so that comes, that definition you
just read is under 205?
MR. HOPPER: Yes. It's... it's right after, it's 205-2, Districting and Classifications of lands.
And then it establishes the Agricultural District, goes through the permitted uses in the
Agricultural District and then at the very end of that provision which is subsection D it
states right after saying a provision about golf courses it describes that those districts
include areas that are not used for or not suited to those purposes. And I believe the
intention of that is to clarify in State law that they know they may have classified in State
law some areas that might not be suitable for agricultural lands or lots that might not be
suitable, but at least the, the classifications don't change because the land happens to be
difficult to farm.
COUNCILMEMBER MEDEIROS: Okay. Thank you, Corp. Counsel. Mahalo, Madam Chair.
CHAIR BAISA: Thank you very much, Member Medeiros, and everybody for your comments.
What I think is really important is that we remember that even if this bill says that we're
going to permit this in agriculture, it does not take away the need for the person to go
through the State special use permit. And at that time, I'm very sure that the merits of the
land and the income and whether it's primarily ag which we want to preserve, because
that's the definition of ag will be discussed at length at that time. And that requires
public hearing and, you know, a very much closer look than we are planning with this
permit process. Member Johnson.
VICE-CHAIR JOHNSON: You know, the language of this has troubled me for a long while,
because I know that not all people are engaged in the production of agricultural products.
Some, you know, are actually, and, and I would consider this a legitimate activity that if
they live on ag land but they're leasing out their land at a favorable rate to someone else
but they're deriving income from that. Let's say they've got a neighboring farmer and
that farmer needed the additional land and that happened to be maybe three-quarters of
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the acreage that the individual had. I see that also as you're going to derive income but
you're not producing a product yourself.
Also, if you have a tree farm and you're investing capital in getting your farm plan
implemented and you buy a tractor and you've got fertilizer. You're trying to do
something over a longer period of time even sometimes developing a market for new
things that, you know, herbals or whatever. It, it takes money to be able to do that. But
where I see the Farm Bureau's concern and the inconsistency, it says the principal
activity on the land shall be farming or ag. This is not consistent with that when you go
down to that level, because you cannot sustain yourself on that kind of income. It's just
not doable.
So, I think Mr. Shibuya last time said consider then rural designation or something else.
And I think maybe about four years ago, we had considered a zoning category but
currently I don't know if State law would permit it. It would again be inconsistent but I
think you have agriculture residential where the...people just want a lifestyle that's more
rural that's in a nice open setting as opposed to having to actual...actually do an
agriculture activity. So, from my perspective I would be in favor of where Mr. Hunt was
mentioning, bump up the level as far as the money goes but tie it to a combination of
either income combined with expenditure, because you're going to have to figure out a
way that you're going to implement your farm plan.
I can guarantee you that if you're sincerely going to do fanning even putting up a
hydroponic operation if your land is not suitable or maybe you're going to do something
maybe even fish farming which doesn't require that you have, you know, necessarily the
best land in the world. It just requires that you have some kind of operation. I, I would
be inclined to go for maybe the 35,000 or 25,000 where you're investing that kind of
money in your agriculture operation 'cause if you're serious about ag, that to me is where
you're investing the capital. If you're not, then I would say go for rezoning.
But the other thing would be that if you're leasing it out to another farmer who wants to
go through the effort and you're deriving income from that leased land I think that should
also be considered. So those are my thoughts on that issue with regard to income but I
definitely think that the, if you're looking strictly at income, the income you can't even
pay your taxes, you know, with that kind of farm income if that's your principal activity.
So, I think either, either we develop some other criteria or, you know, we, we just look at
it differently but I would be including expenditures and I would be including income
that's derived from leasing your property to somebody that's doing a farming operation.
So those are my thoughts. Thank you.
CHAIR BAISA: Any other comments? Chair Hokama.
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: I would...just say, Madam Chair, that, you know, for those
that want the lifestyle then Rural zoning is your category where agricultural activity is not
a requirement. I think there's people that buy a rural lands if they want to farm they can
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farm, if they don't want to farm they don't need to 'cause it's not part of Hawaii Revised
Statutes Chapter 205 or there's a component for farm plans that the County Planning
Department would review. We have a appropriate zoning category for those that want
that lifestyle, wants that feel but it is not Agricultural. It's Rural. And so, I think what
Farm Bureau is presenting to us is very reasonable. If you want to use ag land fine.
Agriculture must be the primary use and you must generate your majority of your income
from agricultural activity. If you don't want to do that, the recommendation is rural
which is a reasonable recommendation for the, for the County to consider.
And while the Department may have issues with spot zoning, what the hell is a long-term
conditional permit approval in a sense? Spot zoning by permit. So, what's the
difference? But I think we need to try and take away this conflict, Madam Chair, and the
conflict is, do you need to do agriculture or not. If you're in ag land, the answer is yes.
If you're in rural, the answer is no, and I think that makes it a lot easier for the
Department to recommend that if you have ag land and you want to do non-agricultural
activities and that is your main primary permitted activity you wish to pursue, then the
Department should be ready to recommend and say then we would recommend that you
go in for a rural whatever it be .5, 1.0. Maybe introduce legislation to increase the
acreages for rural zoning I think to five acres and a larger component parcels so the
Department can give the applicant a reasonable option for consideration that will fit the
permitted or the activity that they are proposing for the County to consider allowing
currently in a non-permitted zone.
And I think that's the key things we need to remember, Chair. One it is not permitted
currently and two we may have another more appropriate zoning category. Thank you.
CHAIR BAISA: The Chair understands totally the idea that has been put forward by the Farm
Bureau and that we're discussing. The Chair also is out in the community a lot and hears
a lot from constituents who say, well, if you're going to get after the B&Bs in ag, then
why don't you enforce these ag rules with everybody that is on ag parcels. Why, why
pick on the B&Bs? Because we all know that there are many people living on two-acre
ag parcels that really don't do very much ag. And I don't know how, how well we
manage in enforcing that requirement that we're talking about, the farm plan and the
income requirements and whatever. I'd like to hear from the Planning Director.
MR. HUNT: I think the criticism about how we're approving dwellings in the farm zone is
legitimate and we need to take a good look at that and, and improve it. The Department
is working on it, a series of bills, a package of bills regarding the agricultural district that
hopefully we'll be getting out in the near future. The, the issue of dwellings in the farm
zone is a little trickier. Right now we tie it to a farm plan and I think we can improve that
process and have a greater scrutiny of that farm plan. Once the dwelling is...permitted
and build it's difficult to then revoke the permit. We can't go and tell someone to tear
down their farmhouse because they're no longer fanning. I mean I don't think it's
reasonable to do that anyways.
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So, I think it's, it's a little bit different than the B&B, which is, as Joe described, an
additional entitlement beyond the farm dwelling, and that's not to say that we don't need
to clean up our farm dwelling process. We certainly do.
CHAIR BAISA: Comments, further comments? Member Johnson.
VICE-CHAIR JOHNSON: Yeah. This, you know, right now in the form that it's in it's not
acceptable. I will try and work on some language perhaps with Mr. Hunt, you know, to
at least try to address the issues that have been raised both by Farm Bureau but also
looking at realistically if you are on farm land under HRS 205 it's very clear what you're
supposed to be doing. If you're on land that is not farmable, then I agree, you know, or
either that or you don't want to farm, then you know what maybe we as Council because
we also can introduce Community Plan Amendment Change in Zoning. Maybe what the
appropriate thing for us to do and particularly because General Plan is coming down,
maybe in some of these instances maybe what we need to do is say, okay, then you will
be hopefully put in a proper category either through the community plan process or
General Plan process so that you're in something that you're not going to be required to
do what I call fake farming. You know and gardening, you know, it's, it's not provided
for basically in HRS 205. It has to be a farming operation.
So, sad as that may seem the law is the law and, you know, like it not we either change
the State law but we can't stretch it to the point of breaking. So, I am not prepared to
move forward on this until we get some additional language in there that gives either
greater leeway to including either leasing land which would not be considered a farm
product but would produce income that would be in support of agriculture operations.
Maybe not by that individual but by a neighboring, a neighboring farm operation. I think
that's legitimate 'cause our farmers right now can't afford, you know, much but at least if
I knew that they were giving a fair lease rent and they were deriving income that helped a
neighboring farmer, you better believe that that is worthy of consideration. And the other
thing would be including the expenditures 'cause I think that it's important to know that
not all agriculture operations from the inception will produce income. They will produce
a debt and that I think also has to be recognized. So, I'm, I'm grateful for the discussion
but the way that it is right now I'm, I just think it needs more work on that section.
Thank you.
CHAIR BAISA: Okay. Well, I think we're all in agreement that we probably need to spend a
little bit more time listening and thinking and getting more information to discuss this
section also. So, with that in mind, Mr. Raatz, I know we have a pending motion we're
going to table it again? Defer it?
MR. RAATZ: . .(inaudible). . .
CHAIR BAISA: Okay. We're getting a little more into parliamentary procedure here and
because we have a motion to approve this bill and a second, we will be deferring it until
our next meeting and that will be on October 28 th, sir? October 28 th . And at that
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meeting, we will discuss, and, and re-go over, you know, we'll review the issues we
talked about today that we could not come to a conclusion about. It is the Chair's wish
that we can conclude our discussions on this bill and move it out of Committee for the
full Council to take a look at. However, I would like us to do as much with it as we can
before we move it out rather than having that happen on first reading as we know that's
not a very good strategy when you move a bill that has lots of controversy around it out
of Committee, then it will only defer the discussion to the full Council which really is not
an appropriate way to go.
You know I want to just share something with all of you 'cause for my motivation. And
one of the things that I was trying to do with this bill and I'm still trying to do is to get it
out of Committee, because I'm aware of the economic consequences that our community
has suffered. And it's not just the operators but it's all of the industries that support this
industry that have been affected and all of our businesses and everything is, we're all
connected. I had an experience yesterday morning and I came to work feeling rather low
after I went through it, and it stayed with me all day and it still with me. I stepped on...I
stopped at one of our most popular service stations in Central Kahului yesterday morning
to put some gas in my car on the way to work, and the attendant who was filling the gas
for me said to me, things are pretty quiet here, and I said, yeah, and he said you know
they've already cut our hours. And you know, I found this really strange 'cause it's
really a popular gas station. It's right in the middle of town and it usually has people
lined up all over the place.
And he said they've already cut our hours and he said, you know, it's getting really hard
here. And I said why? He said, you know, this morning I had a lady in here and she
came in to buy two gallons of gas, and when it was time for her to pay she didn't have the
money to pay the two gallons of gas and she was looking under her car mats and in her
ashtray and wherever she could to scrounge up the change to pay for her two gallons of
gas. And she was crying because she said, you know, I couldn't pay my mortgage last
month, and I don't think I can pay it this month and I'm shortly going to be homeless.
And you know that tells me that although many of us are insulated from what is going on.
We have food on our table, we have a roof over our head, and we have gas in our cars,
but other people are suffering. People are suffering big time and that's why I want us to
try to, you know, move this bill and get some people back to work if we can and get
business going because people are suffering.
So, with that the Chair will just defer the motion till the next meeting October 28 th
ACTION: DEFER PENDING FURTHER DISCUSSION.
CHAIR BAISA: And I'd like to thank everyone who came today. Thank my resource people
and thank my Members. I know you guys are having hard times. Member Johnson.
VICE-CHAIR JOHNSON: I just wanted because we hadn't gone over my amendments, I just
wanted to let the Members know what I did on my amendments to the B&B bill which
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were three. I did change them a little bit and I'll try to send out a memo well in advance
of the next meeting because I got some response and feedback. So, I will, will change the
language at least on 2 and No. 3 and I will resubmit that because they're all in
conjunction with the agriculture stuff, too, which we're going to be discussing next time.
CHAIR BAISA: Thank you very much, Member Johnson. We haven't forgotten your
amendments.
VICE-CHAIR JOHNSON: No.
CHAIR BAISA: It's just that every time we get into this bill there's more and more and more.
And like I said we might as well do it now rather than later. So, again, thank you
everyone and this meeting is adjourned. . . . (gavel).. .
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